

NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL AND SPECIAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS TO BE HELD ON OCTOBER 10, 2024

AND

INFORMATION CIRCULAR

SEPTEMBER 5, 2024

This document requires immediate attention. If you are in doubt as to how to deal with the documents or matters referred to in this Information Circular, you should immediately contact your advisor.

550 Burrard Street, #2300 Vancouver, BC V6C 2B5

NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL AND SPECIAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS

NOTICE IS GIVEN THAT an annual general and special meeting (the "**Meeting**") of the holders of common shares (the "**Shareholders**") of Goat Industries Ltd. ("**Goat**" or the "**Company**") will be held virtually via teleconference at 1-605-313-5470, access code 6871957, on **Thursday, October 10**, **2024**, at 10:00 a.m. (Pacific time), for the following purposes:

- 1. to receive the audited financial statements of the Company for the financial years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, together with the auditor's report thereon;
- 2. to set the number of directors at four (4);
- 3. to elect the directors of the Company to hold office until the next annual meeting of Shareholders;
- 4. to appoint Company's auditors for the ensuing year and to authorize the board of directors to fix the remuneration to be paid to the auditor;
- 5. to consider and, if thought advisable, approve with or without variation, an ordinary resolution approving an omnibus equity incentive plan of the Company, in the form attached as Schedule "A";
- 6. to consider and, if thought fit, pass an ordinary resolution ratifying, confirming and approving the Company's Investment Policy; and
- 7. to transact such other business as may be properly brought before the Meeting or any adjournment thereof.

The accompanying Circular provides additional information relating to the matters to be dealt with at the Meeting and is supplemental to, and expressly made a part of, this notice (the "**Notice of Meeting**").

The Company's board of directors (the "**Board**") has fixed **September 5, 2024** as the record date for the determination of Shareholders entitled to receive notice of and to vote at the Meeting and at any adjournment or postponement thereof. Each registered Shareholder at the close of business on that date is entitled to receive such notice and to vote at the Meeting in the circumstances set out in the accompanying Circular.

If you are a registered Shareholder of the Company, please complete, date and sign the accompanying form of proxy and deposit it with the Company's transfer agent, Endeavor Trust Corporation at their offices located at 702 – 777 Hornby Street, Vancouver, British Columbia, V6Z 1S4, by mail, or by fax at 604-559-8908, or by email at proxy@endeavortrust.com, no later than 1 p.m. (Pacific time) on **Tuesday**, **October 8, 2024** or at least 48 hours (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays recognized in the Province of British Columbia) before the time and date of any adjournment or postponement of the Meeting.

If you are a non-registered Shareholder and received this Notice of Meeting and accompanying materials through a broker, a financial institution, a participant, a trustee or administrator of a self-administered retirement savings plan, retirement income fund, education savings plan or other similar self-administered savings or investment plan registered under the Income Tax Act (Canada), or a nominee of any of the foregoing that holds your securities on your behalf (the "**Intermediary**"), please complete and return the materials in accordance with the instructions provided to you by your Intermediary.

Dated at Vancouver, British Columbia, this 5th day of September, 2024.

BY ORDER OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

<u>"Michael Leahy"</u> Michael Leahy, Chief Executive Officer

550 Burrard Street, #2300 Vancouver, BC V6C 2B5

INFORMATION CIRCULAR

This information circular (the "**Circular**") accompanies the Notice of the annual general and special meeting (the "**Meeting**") of the Shareholders of Goat Industries Ltd. ("**Goat**", or the "**Company**"), and is furnished to Shareholders holding common shares (the "**Common Shares**"), in connection with the solicitation by the management of the Company of proxies to be voted at the Meeting to be held at 10 a.m. (Pacific time) on Thursday, October 10, 2024 held virtually via teleconference at 1-605-313-5470, access code 6871957 or at any adjournment or postponement thereof.

INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS INFORMATION CIRCULAR

The date of this Circular is **September 5, 2024**. Unless otherwise stated, all amounts herein are in Canadian dollars. The following documents filed by the Company on SEDAR+ at www.sedarplus.ca are specifically incorporated by reference into, and form an integral part of, this Circular: the audited consolidated financial statements of the Company and the related notes thereto, for the financial year ended December 31, the report of the Company's auditor thereon; and management's discussion and analysis related to the above financial statements.

This Circular does not constitute the solicitation of an offer to purchase any securities or the solicitation of a proxy by any person in any jurisdiction in which such solicitation is not authorized or in which the person making such solicitation is not qualified to do so or to any person to whom it is unlawful to make such solicitation.

Information contained in this Circular should not be construed as legal, tax or financial advice and Shareholders are urged to consult their own professional advisers in connection therewith.

PROXIES AND VOTING RIGHTS

Management Solicitation

The solicitation of proxies by management of the Company will be conducted by mail and may be supplemented by telephone or other personal contact to be made without special compensation by the directors, officers and employees of the Company. The Company does not reimburse Shareholders, nominees or agents for costs incurred in obtaining from their principals' authorization to execute forms of proxy, except that the Company has requested brokers and nominees who hold stock in their respective names to furnish the proxy-related materials to their customers, and the Company will reimburse such brokers and nominees for their related out of pocket expenses. No solicitation will be made by specifically engaged employees or soliciting agents. The cost of solicitation will be borne by the Company. No person has been authorized to give any information or to make any representation other than as contained in this Circular in connection with the solicitation of proxies. If given or made, such information or representations must not be relied upon as having been authorized by the Company. The delivery of this Circular shall not create, under any circumstances, any implication that there has been no change in the information set forth herein since the date of this Circular. This Circular does not constitute the solicitation of a proxy by anyone in any jurisdiction in which such solicitation is not authorized, or in which the person making such solicitation.

The Company has arranged for intermediaries to forward the Meeting materials to beneficial owners of Common Shares (the "**Beneficial Shareholders**") held of record by those intermediaries. The Company has distributed or made available for distribution, copies of the Notice, this Circular and form of proxy to clearing agencies, securities dealers, banks and trust companies or their nominees (collectively, the "**Intermediaries**") for distribution to Beneficial Shareholders held of record by those Intermediaries. Such Intermediaries are required to forward such documents to the Beneficial Shareholders unless a Beneficial Shareholder has waived the right to receive them. The solicitation of proxies from Beneficial Shareholders will be carried out by the Intermediaries or by the Company if the names and addresses of the Beneficial Shareholders are provided by Intermediaries. The Company will pay the permitted fees and costs of the Intermediaries for reasonable fees and disbursements incurred in connection with the distribution of these materials.

The Company does not intend to pay for Intermediaries to forward to objecting Beneficial Shareholders under NI 54-101 the proxy-related materials and Form 54-101F7 *Request for Voting Instructions Made by Intermediary*. An objecting Beneficial Shareholder will not receive such materials unless the objecting Beneficial Shareholder's Intermediary assumes the cost of delivery.

These proxy-related materials are being sent to both registered and non-registered Shareholders. If you are a non-registered Shareholder, and the Company or its agent has sent these materials directly to you, your name and address and information about your Common Shares, have been obtained in accordance with applicable securities regulatory requirements from the Intermediary holding on your behalf.

Appointment of Proxy

Registered Shareholders are entitled to vote at the Meeting. On a show of hands, every Shareholder is entitled to one vote for each Common Share of the Company that such Shareholder holds on the record date (the "**Record Date**") of **September 5, 2024** on the resolutions to be voted upon at the Meeting, and any other matter to come before the Meeting.

The persons named as proxyholders (the "**Designated Persons**") in the enclosed form of proxy are directors and/or officers of the Company.

A SHAREHOLDER HAS THE RIGHT TO APPOINT A PERSON OR COMPANY (WHO NEED NOT BE A SHAREHOLDER) TO ATTEND AND ACT FOR OR ON BEHALF OF THAT SHAREHOLDER AT THE MEETING, OTHER THAN THE DESIGNATED PERSONS NAMED IN THE ENCLOSED FORM OF PROXY.

TO EXERCISE THE RIGHT, THE SHAREHOLDER MAY DO SO BY STRIKING OUT THE PRINTED NAMES AND INSERTING THE NAME OF SUCH OTHER PERSON AND, IF DESIRED, AN ALTERNATE TO SUCH PERSON, IN THE BLANK SPACE PROVIDED IN THE FORM OF PROXY. SUCH SHAREHOLDER SHOULD NOTIFY THE NOMINEE OF THE APPOINTMENT, OBTAIN THE NOMINEE'S CONSENT TO ACT AS PROXY AND SHOULD PROVIDE INSTRUCTION TO THE NOMINEE ON HOW THE SHAREHOLDER'S SHARES SHOULD BE VOTED. THE NOMINEE SHOULD BRING PERSONAL IDENTIFICATION TO THE MEETING.

In order to be voted, the completed form of proxy must be received by the Company's registrar and transfer agent, Endeavor Trust Corporation (the "**Transfer Agent**") at their offices located at 702 – 777 Hornby Street, Vancouver, British Columbia, V6Z 1S4, by mail, or by fax at 604-559-8908, or by email at proxy@<u>endeavortrust.com</u>, no later than 1:00 p.m. (Pacific time) on **Tuesday**, **October 8**, **2024**, or at least 48 hours (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays recognized in the Province of British Columbia) before the time and date of any adjournment or postponement of the Meeting.

A proxy may not be valid unless it is dated and signed by the Shareholder who is giving it or by that Shareholder's attorney-in-fact duly authorized by that Shareholder in writing or, in the case of a Company, dated and executed by a duly authorized officer or attorney-in-fact for the Company. If a form of proxy is executed by an attorney-in-fact for an individual Shareholder or joint Shareholders or by an officer or attorney-in-fact for a corporate Shareholder, the instrument so empowering the officer or attorney-in-fact, as the case may be, or a notarially certified copy thereof, must accompany the form of proxy.

Revocation of Proxy

A Shareholder who has given a proxy may revoke it at any time before it is exercised by an instrument in writing: (a) executed by that Shareholder or by that Shareholder's attorney-in-fact authorized in writing or, where the Shareholder is a Company, by a duly authorized officer of, or attorney-in-fact for, the Company; and (b) delivered either: (i) to Goat at the address set forth above, at any time up to and including the last Business Day preceding the day of the Meeting or, if adjourned or postponed, any reconvening thereof, or (ii) to the Chairman of the Meeting prior to the vote on matters covered by the proxy on the day of the Meeting or, if adjourned or postponed, any reconvening thereof, or (iii) in any other manner provided by law.

Also, a proxy will automatically be revoked by either: (a) attendance at the Meeting and participation in a poll (ballot) by a Shareholder, or (b) submission of a subsequent proxy in accordance with the foregoing procedures. A revocation of a proxy does not affect any matter on which a vote has been taken prior to any such revocation.

Voting of Common Shares and Proxies and Exercise of Discretion by Designated Persons

A Shareholder may indicate the manner in which the Designated Persons are to vote with respect to a matter to be voted upon at the Meeting by marking the appropriate space. If the instructions as to voting indicated in the proxy are certain, the Common Shares represented by the proxy will be voted or withheld from voting in accordance with the instructions given in the proxy. If the Shareholder specifies a choice in the proxy with respect to a matter to be acted upon, then the Common Shares represented by a proxy will be voted or withheld from the vote on that matter accordingly. The Common Shares represented by a proxy will be voted or any ballot that may be called for and if the Shareholder specifies a choice with respect to any matter to be acted upon, the Common Shares represented by a proxy will be voted or withheld from voting in accordance with the instructions of the Shareholder on any ballot that may be called for and if the Shareholder specifies a choice with respect to any matter to be acted upon, the Common Shares will be voted or accordingly.

IF NO CHOICE IS SPECIFIED IN THE PROXY WITH RESPECT TO A MATTER TO BE ACTED UPON, THE PROXY CONFERS DISCRETIONARY AUTHORITY WITH RESPECT TO THAT MATTER UPON THE DESIGNATED PERSONS NAMED IN THE FORM OF PROXY. IT IS INTENDED THAT THE DESIGNATED PERSONS WILL VOTE THE COMMON SHARES REPRESENTED BY THE PROXY IN FAVOUR OF EACH MATTER IDENTIFIED IN THE PROXY AND FOR THE NOMINEES OF THE BOARD FOR DIRECTORS AND AUDITOR. The enclosed form of proxy confers discretionary authority upon the Designated Persons with respect to other matters which may properly come before the Meeting, including any amendments or variations to any matters identified in the Notice, and with respect to other matters which may properly come before the Meeting. At the date of this Circular, management of the Company is not aware of any such amendments, variations, or other matters to come before the Meeting.

In the case of abstentions from, or withholding of, the voting of the Common Shares on any matter, the Common Shares that are the subject of the abstention or withholding will be counted for determination of a quorum, but will not be counted as affirmative or negative on the matter to be voted upon.

ADVICE TO BENEFICIAL SHAREHOLDERS

The information set out in this section is of significant importance to those Shareholders who do not hold Common Shares in their own name. Beneficial Shareholders who do not hold their Common Shares in their own name should note that only proxies deposited by Shareholders whose names appear on the records of the Company as the registered holders of Common Shares can be recognized and acted upon at the Meeting. If Common Shares are listed in an account statement provided to a Shareholder by a broker, then in almost all cases those Common Shares will not be registered in the Shareholder's name on the records of the Company. Such Common Shares will more likely be registered under the names of the Shareholder's broker or an agent of that broker. In the United States, the vast majority of such Common Shares are registered under the name of Cede & Co. as nominee for The Depository Trust Company (which acts as depositary for many U.S. brokerage firms and custodian banks), and in Canada, under the name of CDS & Co. (the registration name for The Canadian Depository for Securities Limited, which acts as nominee for many Canadian brokerage firms). Beneficial Shareholders should ensure that instructions respecting the voting of their Common Shares are communicated to the appropriate person well in advance of the Meeting.

The Company does not have access to names of Beneficial Shareholders. Applicable regulatory policy requires intermediaries/brokers to seek voting instructions from Beneficial Shareholders in advance of Shareholders' meetings. Every intermediary/broker has its own mailing procedures and provides its own return instructions to clients, which should be carefully followed by Beneficial Shareholders in order to ensure that their Common Shares are voted at the Meeting. The form of proxy supplied to a Beneficial Shareholder by its broker (or the agent of the broker) is similar to the Form of Proxy provided to Registered Shareholders by Goat. However, its purpose is limited to instructing the Registered Shareholder (the broker or agent of the broker) how to vote on behalf of the Beneficial Shareholder. The majority of brokers now delegate responsibility for obtaining instructions from clients to Broadridge Financial Solutions, Inc. ("Broadridge") in the United States and in Canada. Broadridge typically prepares a special voting instruction form, mails this form to the Beneficial Shareholders and asks for appropriate instructions regarding the voting of Common Shares to be voted at the Meeting. Beneficial Shareholders are requested to complete and return the voting instructions to Broadridge by mail or facsimile. Alternatively, Beneficial Shareholders can call a toll-free number and access Broadridge's dedicated voting website (each as noted on the voting instruction form) to deliver their voting instructions and to vote Common Shares held by them. Broadridge then tabulates the results of all instructions received and provides appropriate instructions respecting the voting of shares to be represented at the Meeting. A Beneficial Shareholder receiving a Broadridge voting instruction form cannot use that form as a proxy to vote Common Shares directly at the Meeting – the voting instruction form must be returned to Broadridge well in advance of the Meeting in order to have its Common Shares voted at the Meeting.

Although a Beneficial Shareholder may not be recognized directly at the Meeting for the purposes of voting Common Shares registered in the name of his broker (or agent of the broker), a Beneficial Shareholder may attend at the Meeting as proxyholder for a Registered Shareholder and vote Common Shares in that capacity. Beneficial Shareholders who wish to attend at the Meeting and indirectly vote their Common Shares as proxyholder for the Registered Shareholder should enter their own names in the blank space on the instrument of proxy provided to them and return the proxy well in advance of the Meeting to their broker (or the broker's agent) in accordance with the instructions provided by such broker (or agent).

Alternatively, a Beneficial Shareholder may request in writing that his, her or its broker send to the Beneficial Shareholder a legal proxy which would enable the Beneficial Shareholder to attend the Meeting and vote his, her or its Common Shares.

VOTING SECURITIES AND PRINCIPAL HOLDERS OF VOTING SECURITIES

The Company is authorized to issue an unlimited number of Common Shares without par value. As of the Record Date, a total of 6,528,423 Common Shares were issued and outstanding. Each Common Share carries the right to one vote at the Meeting.

Only Registered Shareholders as of the Record Date are entitled to receive notice of, and to attend and vote at, the Meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the Meeting.

To the knowledge of the directors and senior officers of the Company, no person or company beneficially owns, directly or indirectly, or exercises control or direction over, Common Shares carrying more than 10% of the voting rights attached to the outstanding Common Shares of the Company.

AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The audited financial statements of the Company for the financial year ended December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022, and the report of the auditors on those statements will be placed before the Meeting. Receipt at the Meeting of the audited financial statements of the Company will not constitute approval or disapproval of any matters referred to in those statements. No vote will be taken on the audited financial statements.

Pursuant to National Instrument 51-102 *Continuous Disclosure Obligations and National Instrument 54-101 Communication with Beneficial Owners of Securities of a Reporting Issuer*, both of the Canadian Securities Administrators, a person or Company who in the future wishes to receive annual and interim financial statements from the Company must deliver a written request for such material to the Company. Shareholders who wish to receive annual and interim financial statements are encouraged to complete the appropriate section on the Request form attached to this Circular and send it to the transfer agent, Endeavor Trust Corporation.

NUMBER OF DIRECTORS

The articles of the Company provide for a Board of no fewer than three (3) directors and no greater than a number as fixed or changed from time to time by ordinary resolution passed by the Shareholders.

At the Meeting, Shareholders will be asked to pass an ordinary resolution to set the number of directors of the Company for the ensuing year at four (4). The number of directors will be approved if the affirmative vote of the majority of Common Shares present or represented by proxy at the Meeting and entitled to vote, are voted in favour to set the number of directors at four (4). *Management recommends the approval of the resolution to set the number of directors of Goat at four (4)*.

ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

At present, the directors of the Company are elected at each annual meeting and hold office until the next annual meeting or until their successors are duly elected or appointed in accordance with the Company's articles or until such director's resignation or removal. In the absence of instructions to the contrary, the enclosed form of proxy will be voted for the nominees listed in the proxy, all of whom are presently members of the Board.

Management of the Company proposes to nominate the persons named in the table below for election by the Shareholders as directors of the Company. Information concerning such persons, as furnished by the individual nominees, as of the date of this Circular, is as follows:

Name, Province, Country of Residence & Position(s)	Principal Occupation Business or Employment for Last Five Years	Date Elected or Appointed as Director	Number of Common Shares Owned
Michael Leahy	See "Details of Directors Not Previously	December 21, 2023	Nil
North Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada	Elected by a Shareholder" below		
Chief Executive Officer and Director			
Lawrence Hay ⁽¹⁾	Officer and/or director of various private	November 17, 2022	Nil
Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada	and public companies.		
Corporate Secretary and Director			
Matthew McArthur ⁽¹⁾ Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada Director	See "Details of Directors Not Previously Elected by a Shareholder" below	January 16, 2024	Nil
Justin Jacobson ⁽¹⁾ Port Coquitlam, British Columbia Canada Director	See "Details of Directors Not Previously Elected by a Shareholder" below	January 25, 2024	Nil

Notes:

1. Member of Audit Committee.

DETAILS OF DIRECTORS NOT PREVIOUSLY ELECTED BY A SHAREHOLDER VOTE

Mr. Michael Leahy - With over 12 years of entrepreneurial experience, Mr. Leahy is a seasoned business professional with expertise in business development, corporate development and operations. He previously held the positions of Vice President of Business Development and later Chief Operating Officer at a private technology company renowned for its proprietary satellite radar technology utilized in mineral exploration, subsurface 3D modeling, and infrastructure monitoring. Additionally, Mr. Leahy served as the Executive Chair of the private technology company's U.S. subsidiary. His involvement extends across diverse sectors, including natural resources, technology, and tourism resort development, showcasing his versatile background in both public and private companies.

Mr. Matthew McArthur - Mr. McArthur grew up in Sydney, Australia where he studied an undergraduate degree in Business majoring in Financial Planning for five years and attained a Certificate 3 in Financial Services. After working for one of Australia's largest banking and financial institutions for three years, he moved abroad to Canada where he currently resides in Vancouver managing distribution and sales for Western Canada's largest beverage canning operation.

Mr. Justin Jacobson - Mr. Jacobson has over 15+ years of experience consulting for both U.S. and Canadian private and public companies. During this period Mr. Jacobson's strong background in strategic business development and operational project management has directly contributed to securing multiple millions in investment capital for numerous start-ups and growth-oriented businesses. Mr. Jacobson has served on multiple executive teams and is passionate about adding value to future focused technology companies.

Management recommends the approval of each of the nominees listed above for election as a director of Goat for the ensuing year.

Management does not contemplate that any of its nominees will be unable to serve as directors. If any vacancies occur in the slate of nominees listed above before the Meeting, then the Designated Persons intend to exercise discretionary authority to vote the Common Shares represented by proxy for the election of any other persons as directors.

Cease Trade Orders and Conflicts of Interest

Other than as indicated below, to the best knowledge of the Company, as of the date hereof, no nominee is, or has been, within 10 years before the date hereof, a director, CEO or CFO of any company (including the Company) that:

- (a) was subject to a cease trade order or similar order or an order that denied the Company access to any statutory exemptions for a period of more than 30 consecutive days (an "Order"), which was issued while the proposed director or executive officer was acting in the capacity as director, CEO or CFO; or
- (b) was subject to an Order that was issued after the director or executive officer ceased to be a director, CEO or CFO and which resulted from an event that occurred while that person was acting in the capacity as director, CEO or CFO.

The directors are required by law to act honestly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the Company and to disclose any interests that they may have in any project or opportunity of the Company. If a conflict of interest arises at a meeting of the Board, any director in a conflict will disclose his interest and abstain from voting on such matter.

To the best of the Company's knowledge, and other than disclosed herein, there are no known existing or potential conflicts of interest among the Company, its promoters, directors and officers or other members of management of the Company or of any proposed promoter, director, officer or other member of management as a result of their outside business interests, except that certain of the directors and officers serve as directors and officers of other companies, and therefore it is possible that a conflict may arise between their duties to the Company and their duties as a director or officer of such other companies. All related party transactions during each reporting period are detailed in the Company's Management Discussion & Analysis for the financial years ended December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

Bankruptcies

To the best of the Company's knowledge, no director or executive officer of the Company, nor a shareholder holding a sufficient number of securities of the Company to affect materially the control of the Company:

- (a) is, as at the date hereof, or has been within the ten years before the date hereof, a director or executive officer of any company (including the Company) that, while that Person was acting in that capacity, or within a year of that Person ceasing to act in that capacity, became bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency or was subject to or instituted any proceedings, arrangement or compromise with creditors or had a receiver, receiver manager or trustee appointed to hold its assets; or
- (b) has, within the ten years before the date hereof, become bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency, or become subject to or instituted any proceedings, arrangement or compromise with creditors, or had a receiver, receiver manager or trustee appointed to hold the assets of the director, executive officer or shareholder.

Personal Bankruptcies

To the best of the Company's knowledge, no proposed director of the Company has, within ten (10) years before the date of this Circular, become bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency, or become subject to or instituted any proceedings, arrangement or compromise with creditors, or had a receiver, receiver manager or trustee appointed to hold the assets of the proposed director.

Securities Related Penalties and Sanctions

To the best of the Company's knowledge, no proposed director of the Company has been subject to, or entered into a settlement agreement resulting from:

- (a) a court order relating to securities legislation or by a securities regulatory authority or has entered into a settlement agreement with a securities regulatory authority; or
- (b) any other penalties or sanctions imposed by a court or regulatory body that would likely be considered important to a reasonable securityholder in deciding whether to vote for a proposed director.

STATEMENT OF EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

In accordance with Form 51-102F6V Statement of Executive Compensation – Venture Issuers, the following is a discussion of all significant elements of compensation to be awarded to, earned by, paid to or payable to directors and NEOs of the Company, once the Company becomes a reporting issuer, to the extent this compensation has been determined.

In this section NEO means each individual who acted as CEO of the Company, or acted in a similar capacity, for any part of the most recently completed financial year, each individual who acted as CFO of the Company, or acted in a similar capacity, for any part of the most recently completed financial year and each of the three most highly compensated executive officers, other than the CEO and CFO, at the end of the most recently completed financial year whose total compensation was, individually, more than \$150,000 as well as any additional individuals for whom disclosure would have been provided except that the individual was not serving as an executive officer of the Company, at the end of the most recently completed financial years.

Director and NEO Compensation

	Tab	le of compens	ation excl	uding compen	sation secu	rities	
Name and principal position	Year Ended December 31	Salary, consulting fee, retainer or commission (\$)	Bonus (\$)	Committee or meeting fees (\$)	Value of perquisites (\$)	All other compensation (\$)	Total compensation (\$)
Michael Leahy ⁽¹⁾ CEO and Director	2023	-	-	-	-	-	-
Lawrence Hay ⁽²⁾ Corporate Secretary and Director, former CEO and interim CFO	2023 2022	50,400 29,400	-	-	-	- 9,469	50,400 38,869
Shriram Bangalore ⁽³⁾ Former CFO	2023 2022	7,350 25,974	-	-	-	-	7,350 25,974
Alexander Benger ⁽⁴⁾ Former Director	2023 2022	9,000 93,250	-	-	-	- 9,469	9,000 102,719

8

Name and principal position	Year Ended December 31	Salary, consulting fee, retainer or commission (\$)	Bonus (\$)	Committee or meeting fees (\$)	Value of perquisites (\$)	All other compensation (\$)	Total compensation (\$)
Mohammad Sharifi ⁽⁵⁾ Former Director	2023 2022	7,000 -	-	-	-	-	7,000 -
Kerry David Briggs ⁽⁶⁾ Former CFO and Director	2023 2022	- 52,500	-	-	-	- 10,310	- 62,810
Kristian Tait Dahl ⁽⁷⁾ Former COO and Director	2023 2022	- 50,633	-	-	-	- 10,310	- 60,943
Antony John Harris ^{®)} Former CEO and Director	2023 2022	- 65,625	-	-	-	- 10,310	- 75,935
Lindsay Hamelin ⁽⁹⁾ Former Director	2023 2022	- 6,300	-	-	-	- 11,198	- 17,498
Natasha Raey ⁽¹⁰⁾ Former Director	2023 2022	525 6,300	-	-	-	- 11,198	525 17,498
Jan Urata ⁽¹¹⁾ Former Corporate Secretary	2023 2022	-	-	-	-	-	-

<u>Notes</u>

1. Mr. Leahy was appointed as CEO and a director on December 21, 2023.

 Mr. Hay was appointed as a director of the Company on May 13, 2022, Corporate Secretary on June 17, 2022, CEO on June 30, 2022 and interim CFO on April 27, 2023. He resigned as CEO on December 21, 2023 and as interim CFO on February 5, 2024.

3. Mr. Bangalore was appointed as CFO of the Company on June 8, 2022 and resigned on April 27, 2023.

4. Mr. Benger was appointed as a director of the Company on September 22, 2020 and resigned on January 25, 2024.

5. Mr. Sharifi was appointed as a director of the Company on February 15, 2023 and resigned on January 16, 2024.

6. Mr. Biggs was appointed as a director of the Company on September 22, 2020 and as CFO on April 12, 2021 and resigned on June 8, 2022.

7. Mr. Dahl was appointed as a director of the Company on September 22, 2020 and COO on April 12, 2021 and resigned on May 13, 2022.

8. Mr. Harris was appointed as a director of the Company on November 17, 2020 and as CEO on April 12, 2021 and resigned on June 30, 2022.

9. Ms. Hamelin was appointed as a director of the Company on April 12, 2021 and resigned on August 30, 2022.

10. Ms. Raey was appointed as a director of the Company on April 12, 2021 and resigned on February 15, 2023.

11. Ms. Urata was appointed as Corporate Secretary of the Company on April 12, 2021 and resigned on June 17, 2022.

Stock options and other compensation securities

The following table sets out all compensation securities granted or issued to each director and NEO by the Company or any subsidiary thereof in the year ended December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022 for services provided, or to be provided, directly or indirectly, to the Company or any subsidiary thereof:

			Compensation Se	ecurities			
Name and Position	Type of Compensation Security ⁽¹⁾	Number of Compensation Securities, Number of Underlying Securities and Percentage of Class	Date of Issue or Grant	lssue, Conversion or Exercise Price (\$)	Closing Price of Security or Underlying Security on Date of Grant	Closing Price of Security or Underlying Security at Year End	Expiry Date
Lawrence Hay Corporate Secretary and Director, former CEO and interim CFO	Stock Option	2,500 ⁽²⁾⁽⁶⁾	August 29, 2022	\$5.00 ⁽⁷⁾	\$0.0376	\$0.0053	August 29, 2027
Alexander Benger Former Director	Stock Option	2,500 ⁽²⁾⁽⁵⁾	August 29, 2022	\$5.00 ⁽⁷⁾	\$0.0376	\$0.0053	August 29, 2027
Lindsay Hamelin Former Director	Stock Option	2,500 ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾	August 29, 2022	\$5.00 ⁽⁷⁾	\$0.0376	\$0.0053	August 29, 2027
Natasha Raey Former Director	Stock Option	2,500 ⁽²⁾⁽⁴⁾	August 29, 2022	\$5.00 ⁽⁷⁾	\$0.0376	\$0.0053	August 29, 2027

⁽¹⁾ Each stock option is exercisable into one common share of the Company.

⁽²⁾ Post-consolidation (100:1) number of stock options.

⁽³⁾ These stock options were cancelled on September 30, 2022.

⁽⁴⁾ These stock options were cancelled on March 15, 2023.

⁽⁵⁾ These stock options were cancelled on January 15, 2024.

⁽⁶⁾ These stock options were cancelled on May 10, 2024.

⁽⁷⁾ Post-consolidation (100:1) exercise price.

Stock Option Plan and Other Incentive Plans

On January 26, 2022 the Shareholders approved a 20% rolling stock option plan (the "**Old Plan**") to grant incentive stock options ("**Options**") to directors, officers, key employees and consultants of the Company. The number of Common Shares proposed to be granted under the Old Plan is a maximum of 20% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares at the time of grant.

At the Meeting, the Shareholders will be asked to consider, and if thought advisable, to approve by way of ordinary resolution, a 20% omnibus equity incentive plan (the "**New Plan**"), a copy of which is attached hereto as Appendix "C". Please see section "*Approval of the Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan*".

Employment, Consulting and Management Agreements

Michael Leahy, CEO

The Company entered into an independent consultant agreement with Mr. Michael Leahy, ("**Mr. Leahy**") (the "**Leahy Agreement**"), effective December 21, 2023 pursuant to which Mr. Leahy was retained as CEO of the Company. Mr. Leahy's compensation in respect of such services included a monthly fee of C\$1,000 per month. Mr. Leahy is also entitled to an annual discretionary cash bonus, as well as discretionary options, RSUs and/or DSUs as available, in the amount that are deemed appropriate by the Board.

Tony Harris, Former CEO

The Company entered into an independent consultant agreement with Tony Harris Enterprises Inc., ("HarrisCo") (the "Harris Agreement"), effective April 1, 2021 pursuant to which Mr. Harris was retained as CEO of the Company via HarrisCo. HarrisCo's compensation in respect of such services included a base fee of \$150,000 per year. As additional compensation, on May 7, 2021, the Company granted HarrisCo Options to purchase 600,000 Common Shares at an exercise price of \$0.25 per Common Share, with 1/3 of the Options vesting every six months from the date of grant. HarrisCo is also entitled to an annual discretionary cash bonus, as well as milestone bonuses based on the achievement of corporate objectives established by the Board. Mr. Harris has resigned his position with the Company on July 30, 2022, terminating the Harris Agreement.

Kerry Biggs, Former CFO

The Company entered into an independent consultant agreement with 1231171 B.C. Ltd. ("**BiggsCo**") (the "**Biggs Agreement**") effective April 1, 2021 pursuant to which Mr. Biggs was retained as CFO of the Company via BiggsCo. BiggsCo's compensation in respect of such services included a base fee of \$120,000 per year. As additional compensation, on May 7, 2021, the Company granted BiggsCo Options to purchase 600,000 Common Shares at an exercise price of \$0.25 per Common Share, with 1/3 of the Options vesting every six months from their date of grant. BiggsCo is also entitled to an annual discretionary cash bonus, as well as milestone bonuses based on the achievement of corporate objectives established by the Board. Mr. Biggs resigned his position with the Company on June 8, 2022, terminating the Biggs Agreement.

Kris Dahl, Former Chief Operations Officer

The Company entered into an employment agreement with Kris Dahl effective April 1, 2021 pursuant to which Mr. Dahl was retained as Chief Operations Officer of the Company (the "**Dahl Agreement**"). Mr. Dahl's compensation in respect of such services includes a base salary of \$120,000 per year. As additional compensation, on May 7, 2021, the Company granted Mr. Dahl Options to purchase 600,000 Common Shares at an exercise price of \$0.25 per Common Share, with 1/3 of the Options vesting every six months from the date of grant. Mr. Dahl is also entitled to an annual discretionary cash bonus, as well as milestone bonuses based on the achievement of corporate objectives established by the Board. Mr. Dahl has resigned his position with the Company on May 13, 2022, terminating the Dahl Agreement.

Jan Urata, Former Corporate Secretary

The Company entered into an independent consultant agreement with Take It Public Services Inc., ("**UrataCo**"), effective April 12, 2021 pursuant to which Ms. Urata was retained to provide various corporate secretarial and public filing services as the corporate secretary of the Company via UrataCo at a base fee of \$750 per month. As additional compensation, 1065068 B.C. Ltd. (a company controlled by Jan Urata) was granted incentive Options on May 7, 2021 to purchase 50,000 Common Shares for \$0.50 per Common Share until May 7, 2026. Ms. Urata resigned her position with the Company on June 17, 2022, terminating the UrataCo consulting agreement.

Natasha Raey, Former Director

The Company entered into an independent consultant agreement with Ms. Raey (the "**Raey Agreement**"), effective April 15, 2021, pursuant to which Ms. Raey agreed to provide certain strategic business and technical advice to the CEO, Board and senior management team as a director of the Company for a period of 24 months commencing on April 15, 2021. Ms. Raey's compensation in respect of such services includes a base fee of \$500 per month. Ms. Raey resigned her position with the Company on February 15, 2023, terminating the Raey agreement.

Concurrently with the Raey Agreement, the Company entered into an indemnity agreement with Ms. Raey pursuant to which the Company will indemnify and save harmless Ms. Raey with respect to any actions or judgements arising from her role as a director, provided she acted honestly and in good faith with a view to

the best interests of the Company, had reasonable grounds to believe her conduct was lawful, and is not judged by the court or other competent authority to have committed any fault or omitted to do anything that she ought to have done.

Lindsay Hamelin, Former Director

The Company entered into an independent consultant agreement with Ms. Hamelin (the "**Hamelin Agreement**"), effective April 15, 2021, pursuant to which Ms. Hamelin was retained to provide certain strategic business and technical advice to the CEO, Board and senior management team as a director of the Company for a period of 24 months commencing on April 15, 2021at a base fee of \$750 per month. As additional compensation, Ms. Hamelin was granted Options on May 7, 2021 to purchase 50,000 Common Shares for \$0.50 per Common Share until May 7, 2026. Ms. Hamelin resigned her position with the Company on August 30, 2022, terminating the Hamelin Agreement.

Concurrently with the Hamelin Agreement, the Company entered into an indemnity agreement with Ms. Hamelin pursuant to which the Company agreed to indemnify and save harmless Ms. Hamelin with respect to any actions or judgements arising from her role as a director, provided she acted honestly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the Company, had reasonable grounds to believe her conduct was lawful, and is not judged by the court or other competent authority to have committed any fault or omitted to do anything that she ought to have done.

Oversight and description of director and named executive officer compensation

The Company, at its present stage, does not have any formal objectives, criteria and analysis for determining the compensation of its NEOs and primarily relies on the discussions and determinations of the Board. When determining individual compensation levels for the Company's NEOs, a variety of factors will be considered including: the overall financial and operating performance of the Company, each NEO's individual performance and contribution towards meeting corporate objectives and each NEO's level of responsibility and length of service.

The Company's executive compensation is intended to be consistent with the Company's business plans, strategies and goals, including the preservation of working capital as the Company seeks to complete its listing on the Exchange. The Company's executive compensation program is intended to provide appropriate compensation that permits the Company to attract and retain highly qualified and experienced senior executives and to encourage superior performance by the Company. The Company's compensation policies are intended to motivate individuals to achieve and to award compensation based on corporate and individual results.

The Company does not have any arrangements, standard or otherwise, pursuant to which directors are compensated by the Company for their services in their capacity as directors, or for committee participation, involvement in special assignments or for services as consultants or experts.

Pension disclosure

The Company does not have any pension, defined benefit, defined contribution or deferred compensation plans in place.

INDEBTEDNESS OF DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

As of the date of this Circular, no directors, proposed nominees for election as directors, executive officers or their respective associates or affiliates, or other management of the Company were indebted to the Company as of the end of the most recently completed financial years ended December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

INTEREST OF INFORMED PERSONS IN MATERIAL TRANSACTIONS

Except as otherwise disclosed in this Circular, no: (a) director, proposed director or executive officer of the Company; (b) person or company who beneficially owns, directly or indirectly, Common Shares or who exercises control or direction of Common Shares, or a combination of both carrying more than ten percent of the voting rights attached to the outstanding Common Shares (an "**Insider**"); (c) director or executive officer of an Insider; or (d) associate or affiliate of any of the directors, executive officers or Insiders, has had any material interest, direct or indirect, in any transaction since the commencement of the Company's most recently completed financial year or in any proposed transaction which has materially affected or would materially affect the Company, except with an interest arising from the ownership of the Company Shares where such person or company will receive no extra or special benefit or advantage not shared on a pro rata basis by all Shareholders.

AUDIT COMMITTEE DISCLOSURE

The Company is required to have an audit committee (the "Audit Committee") comprised of not less than three directors, a majority of whom are not officers, control persons or employees of the Company or an affiliate of the Company.

Composition of the Audit Committee

As of the date of this Circular, the following are the members of the Audit Committee:

Audit Committee Members				
Lawrence Hay	Not Independent	Financially literate		
Matthew McArthur	Independent	Financially literate		
Justin Jacobson	Independent	Financially literate		

The text of the Audit Committee's Charter is attached as Schedule "B" to this Circular.

Relevant Education and Experience

Each member of the Company's Audit Committee has adequate education and experience that is relevant to their performance as an Audit Committee member and, in particular, the requisite education and experience that have provided the member with:

- (a) an understanding of the accounting principles used by the Company to prepare its financial statements and the ability to assess the general application of those principles in connection with estimates, accruals and reserves;
- (b) experience preparing, auditing, analyzing or evaluating financial statements that present a breadth and level of complexity of accounting issues that are generally comparable to the breadth and complexity of issues that can reasonably be expected to be raised by the Company's financial statements or experience actively supervising individuals engaged in such activities; and
- (c) an understanding of internal controls and procedures for financial reporting.

See "*Details of Directors Not Previously Elected By A Shareholder Vote*" for the education and experience of each member of the Audit Committee relevant to the performance of their duties as a member of the Audit Committee.

Audit Committee Oversight

At no time has a recommendation of the Audit Committee to nominate or compensate an external auditor not been adopted by the Board.

Reliance on Certain Exemptions

Since the commencement of the Company's most recently completed financial year, the Company has not relied on:

- (a) the exemption in section 2.4 (De Minimis Non-audit Services) of NI 52-110;
- (b) the exemption in subsection 6.1.1(4) (Circumstance Affecting the Business or Operations of the Venture Issuer) of NI 52-110;
- (c) the exemption in subsection 6.1.1(5) (Events Outside Control of Member) of NI 52-110;
- (d) the exemption in subsection 6.1.1(6) (Death, Incapacity or Resignation) of NI 52-110; or
- (e) an exemption from NI 52-110, in whole or in part, granted under Part 8 (Exemptions).

Pre-Approval Policies and Procedures

The Audit Committee has not adopted any specific policies and procedures for the engagement of nonaudit services.

External Auditor Service Fees

In the following table, "audit fees" are fees billed by the Company's external auditor for services provided in auditing the Company's annual financial statements for the subject year. "Audit-Related Fees" are fees not included in audit fees that are billed by the Auditor for assurance and related services that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit review of the Company's financial statements. "Tax Fees" are fees billed by the auditor for professional services rendered for tax compliance, tax advice and tax planning. "All Other Fees" are fees billed by the Auditor for products and services not included in the foregoing categories.

The aggregate fees billed by the Auditor in the last two financial years, by category, are as set out in the table below.

Financial Year Ended December 31	Audit Fees (\$)	Audit-Related Fees (\$)	Tax Fees (\$)	All Other Fees (\$)
2023	46,200	-	-	-
2022	58,204	38,850	2,100	-

Exemption

The Company is a venture issuer pursuant to Canadian securities legislation and is relying on the exemption in section 6.1 of NI 52-110 from the requirements of Parts 3 (Composition of the Audit Committee) and 5 (Reporting Obligations).

APPOINTMENT AND REMUNERATION OF AUDITOR

The management of the Company intends to nominate WDM Chartered Professional Accountants ("**WDM**") for appointment as the auditor of the Company. WDM was first appointed in July 2022 and has been the auditors of the Company since that time. Unless such authority is withheld, the Management Designees, if named as proxy, intend to vote the Common Shares represented by any such proxy in favor of a resolution

appointing WDM Chartered Professional Accountants as auditor for the Company for the next ensuing year, to hold office until the close of the next annual meeting of Shareholders or until WMD is removed from office or resigns as provided by the Company's by-laws, at a remuneration to be fixed by the directors.

The Company's management recommends that the shareholders vote in favour of the appointment of WDM, Chartered Professional Accountants, as the Company's auditor for the ensuing year and grant the Board of Directors the authority to determine the remuneration to be paid to the auditor.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Board of Directors

The Company's Board currently consists of four directors, of whom all except Michael Leahy and Lawrence Hay, are independent based upon the tests for independence set forth in NI 52-110. Michael Leahy (CEO) is not considered an independent director due to his executive officer role with the Company. Lawrence Hay (Corporate Secretary) is not considered an independent director due to his executive officer role with the Company. Lawrence Hay (Corporate Secretary) is not considered an independent director due to his executive officer role with the Company. The Board believes that good corporate governance improves corporate performance and benefits all shareholders. Regulatory authorities have implemented NI 58-101, which prescribes certain disclosure of the Company's corporate governance practices.

There is no specific written mandate of the Board, other than the corporate standard of care set out in the governing corporate legislation of the Company. The Board has overall responsibility for the management, or supervision of the management, of the business and affairs of the Company. The Board's primary tasks are to establish the policies, courses of action and goals of the Company and to monitor management's strategies and performance for realizing them.

All major acquisitions, dispositions, and investments, as well as financing and significant matters outside the ordinary course of the Company's business are subject to approval by the full Board. The Board does not currently have in place programs for succession planning and training of directors and management. As the growth of the Company continues, the Board will consider implementing such programs. In order to carry out the foregoing responsibilities the Board meets on a quarterly basis and as required by circumstances.

The directors of the Company that are currently serving on boards of the following other reporting companies (or equivalent) is as set out below:

Director	Other Reporting Issuer(s)
Michael Leahy	Panther Minerals Inc.
	Rex Resources Corp.
Lawrence Hay	Oberon Uranium Corp.
	Gold Lion Resources Inc.
	Spey Resources Corp.

To the best of our knowledge, there are no known existing or potential conflicts of interest among us and our promoters, directors, officers or other members of management as a result of their outside business interests except that certain of the directors, officers, promoters and other members of management serve as directors, officers, promoters and members of management of other public companies, and therefore it is possible that a conflict may arise between their duties as a director, officer, promoter or member of management of such other companies.

Orientation and Continuing Education

The skills and knowledge of the Board as a whole are such that no formal continuing education process is currently deemed required. The Board is comprised of individuals with varying backgrounds, who have, both collectively and individually, extensive experience in running and managing public companies. Board

members are encouraged to communicate with management, auditors, and technical consultants to keep themselves current with industry trends and developments and changes in legislation, with management's assistance. Board members have full access to the Company's records.

The Company provides continuing education to its directors as such need arises and encourages open discussion at all meetings in order to encourage learning by the directors.

Ethical Business Conduct

The Board views good corporate governance as an integral component to the success of the Company and to meet responsibilities to shareholders. The Board encourages and promotes an overall culture of ethical business conduct by promoting compliance with applicable laws, rules and regulations, providing guidance to management to help them recognize and deal with ethical issues, promoting a culture of open communication, honesty and accountability and ensuring awareness of disciplinary action for violations of ethical business conduct. The Board has found that the fiduciary duties placed on individual directors by the Company's governing corporate legislation and the common law and the restrictions placed by applicable corporate legislation on an individual director's participation in decisions of the Board in which the director has an interest have been sufficient to ensure that the Board operates in the best interests of the Company. The Board has not adopted a formal written code of ethics. As the growth of the Company continues, the Board will consider implementing such policies.

Nomination of Directors

The Board considers its size each year when it considers the number of directors to recommend to the shareholders for election at the annual meeting of shareholders, taking into account the number required to carry out the Board's duties effectively and to maintain a diversity of view and experience.

The Board does not have a nominating committee, and these functions are currently performed by the Board as a whole.

Compensation

The Board is responsible for, among other things, reviewing and shaping all compensation arrangements for the executive officers and directors of the Company.

To determine the recommended compensation payable, the Board will review compensation paid for directors and executive officers of companies of similar size and stage of development and determine an appropriate compensation reflecting the need to provide incentive and compensation for the time and effort expended by the directors and executive officers while taking into account the financial and other resources of the Company.

In setting the compensation, the Board will annually review the performance of the executive officers in light of the Company's objectives and consider other factors that may have impacted the success of the Company in achieving its objectives. For further information regarding how the Company determines compensation for its directors and executive officers, see "Statement of Executive Compensation".

Other Board Committees

As the directors are actively involved in the operations of the Company and the size of the Company's operations does not warrant a larger board of directors, the Board has determined that additional committees are not necessary at this stage of the Company's development. As the growth of the Company continues, the Board will review its corporate governance practices and implement more comprehensive corporate governance practices when appropriate. Apart from the Audit Committee, the Company does not currently have any other standing committees.

Assessments

The Board does not consider that formal assessments would be useful at this stage of the Company's development. The contributions of individual directors are informally monitored by the other Board members, having in mind the business and other strengths of the individual and the purpose of originally nominating the individual to the Board.

INTEREST OF CERTAIN PERSONS OR COMPANIES IN MATTERS TO BE ACTED UPON

Except as disclosed elsewhere in this Circular, no director or executive officer of the Company who was a director or executive officer since the beginning of the Company's last financial year, each proposed nominee for election as a director of the Company, or any associate or affiliates of any such directors, officers or nominees, has any material interest, direct or indirect, by way of beneficial ownership of Common Shares or other securities in the Company or otherwise, in any matter to be acted upon at the Meeting other than the election of directors.

PARTICULARS OF MATTERS TO BE ACTED UPON

APPROVAL OF THE OMNIBUS EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN

At the Meeting, shareholders of the Company will be asked to approve the omnibus equity incentive plan (the "**Equity Plan**"); a copy of which is attached hereto as Schedule "A".

The purpose of the Equity Plan is to: (i) increase the interest in the Company's welfare by its directors, officers, senior executives, other employees and consultants ("Eligible Participants" or "Participants"); and (ii) to retain and reward certain Eligible Participants, and attract and retain other persons to the Company. The Equity Plan is a "rolling" plan for the grant of stock options ("Options") which will provide for the issuance of such number of Options as is equal to up to 20% of the issued and outstanding common shares of the Company, from time to time, and such number of restricted share units ("RSUs") and deferred share units ("DSUs" and collectively, with the Options and the RSUs, the "Awards") as is equal to up to 20% of the issued and outstanding common shares of the company from time to time.

Effective April 3, 2023, the Canadian Securities Exchange (the **"CSE**" or the **"Exchange**") amended Policy 6 – Distributions & Corporate Finance, which sets out Exchange requirements respecting securitybased compensation arrangements, including stock options used as incentives or compensation mechanisms for employees, directors, officers, consultants and other persons who provide services for listed issuers. The Equity Plan incorporates these changes.

Summary of the Equity Plan

The Equity Plan is administered by the Board, which will have the full and final authority with respect to the granting of all Awards thereunder.

The Equity Plan includes a "rolling" plan for the grant of Options which provides for the issuance of such number of Options as is equal to up to 20% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares from time to time, and such number of RSUs and DSUs as is equal to up to 20% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares from time to time.

Options may be granted under the Equity Plan to such Eligible Participants of the Company and its affiliates, if any, as the Board may from time to time designate. The Board will determine, at the time of granting the particular Option, the period during which the Option is exercisable, commencing on the date such Option is granted to the Eligible Participant and ending as specified in the Equity Plan, or in the Option agreement, but in no event will an Option expire on a date which is later than five (5) years from the date it is granted. Unless otherwise determined by the Board, all unexercised Options shall be cancelled at the expiry of such Options. The Board will designate the number of Common Shares to be

optioned to each Participant, provided that the total number of Common Shares to be optioned shall not exceed 12 the limits permitted by the Equity Plan, or the Exchange or other regulatory body having jurisdiction. The vesting provisions of Options will be determined by the Board but will not vest before the first anniversary from the date granted, unless otherwise determined. The exercise price of Options will be determined by the Board, but such price will not be less than the greater of the market value of such Common Shares on (i) the trading day prior to the date of grant of the Options and (ii) the date of grant of the Options or as otherwise permitted by any stock exchange on which the Common Shares are then listed or other regulatory body having jurisdiction.

DSUs may be awarded to eligible directors by the Board and may form all or a portion of a director's annual retainer fee, to be received in the form of Common Shares or cash equivalents, or a combination of both. DSUs may be redeemed after the director's termination date for a period of up to two years or less, as determined, by providing a DSU Redemption Notice (as defined in the Equity Plan) to the Company. If a DSU Redemption Notice is not received by the Company on or before the 20th day following the termination date, the director shall be deemed to have delivered a DSU Redemption Notice and the Company shall redeem all of the eligible director's DSUs in exchange for Common Shares or cash equivalent.

RSUs may be awarded to a recipient by the Board, subject to meeting certain performance criteria to acquire Common Shares at a price determined by the Board in the form of Common Shares or cash equivalents, or a combination of both. The Board shall determine the vesting terms, but the vesting of RSUs shall not commence before the first anniversary from the date granted, unless otherwise determined. The applicable restriction period for an RSU shall be determined by the Board, except for Eligible Participants subject to the Income Tax Act (*Canada*), the restricted period shall end no later than December 31 of the calendar year which is three years after the calendar year in which the RSU is granted. The number of vesting RSUs shall be determined by whether certain performance criteria or other conditions are met by the recipient.

Awards granted under the Equity Plan are not transferable or assignable and may only be exercised by the participant to whom the Award was granted, or upon death or incapacity by a legal representative, or with the Company's prior written approval and subject to conditions set by the Company. If and to the extent that an Award expires, terminates or is cancelled or forfeited for any reason without having been exercised in full, the Common Shares associated with that Award will again become available for grant under the Equity Plan. However, the terms of an Award may not be amended once issued. If an Award is cancelled prior to its expiry date, the Company will not grant new Options, RSUs and/or DSUs to the same person until 30 days have elapsed from the date of cancellation.

The above description is qualified entirely by and subject to the terms and conditions of the Equity Plan attached as Schedule "A" hereto.

In accordance with the policies of the Exchange, a plan with a rolling 20% maximum must be confirmed by shareholders within three years after institution and within every three years thereafter. At the Meeting, shareholders of the Company will be asked to consider and, if deemed appropriate, to pass, with or without variation, a resolution approving the Equity Plan (the **"Equity Plan Resolution**").

The text of the Equity Plan Resolution is set out below:

"BE IT RESOLVED AS AN ORDINARY RESOLUTION THAT:

- the equity incentive plan (the "Equity Plan") of the Company as described in and attached as Schedule "A" to the management information circular of the Company dated September 5, 2024, be and is hereby adopted and approved;
- (2) any director and/or officer of the Company be and such director and/or officer of the Company is hereby, authorized and empowered, acting for, in the name of and on behalf of the Company, to execute or cause to be executed, under the seal of the Company or otherwise, and to deliver

or cause to be delivered any and all such documents and instruments and to do or to cause to be done all such other acts and things as, in the opinion of such director and/or officer, may be necessary or desirable in order to fulfil the intent of the foregoing paragraphs of this resolution;

- (3) notwithstanding the foregoing approvals, the directors of the Company be and are hereby authorized to abandon all or any part of these resolutions at any time prior to giving effect thereto without further notice to or approval of the shareholders of the Company;
- (4) all unallocated options under the Equity Plan be and the same are hereby approved;
- (5) the Company shall have the ability to continue granting Awards under the Equity Plan until September 5, 2027, being the date that is three years from the date of expected initial shareholder approval of the Equity Plan pursuant to this resolution."

In order to be implement the Equity Plan, the equity plan resolution must be approved by a majority of votes cast at the Meeting in person or by proxy. **Unless such authority is withheld, the Management Designees, if named as proxy, intend to approve the Equity Plan.**

APPROVAL OF THE INVESTMENT POLICY

At the Meeting, Shareholders will be asked to consider, and if thought advisable, to approve by way of an ordinary resolution, the Company's investment policy dated September 11, 2024 (the "**Investment Policy**"), a copy of which is attached hereto as Schedule "C".

Accordingly, at the Meeting, Shareholders are being asked to consider and, if thought advisable, approve an ordinary resolution in the following form:

"BE IT RESOLVED THAT:

- (1) the Investment Policy of the Company, approved by the directors of the Company on September 11, 2024, substantially in the form attached as Schedule "C" to the Circular of the Company dated September 5, 2024, be and the same is hereby ratified, confirmed and approved;
- (2) any director or officer be and is hereby authorized to amend the Investment Policy should such amendments be required by applicable regulatory authorities; an
- (3) any one director or officer of the Company be and is hereby authorized and directed to do all such things and to execute and deliver all documents and instruments as may be necessary or desirable to carry out the terms of this resolution."

Unless otherwise instructed, the persons named in the enclosed form of proxy or voting instruction form intend to vote such proxy or voting instruction form in favour of the approval of the Investment Policy. The directors of the Company recommend that shareholders vote in favour of the approval of the Investment Policy. To be adopted, this resolution is required to be passed by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast at the Meeting. **Unless such authority is withheld, the Management Designees, if named as proxy, intend to approve the Investment Policy.**

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Additional information relating to the Company is available at <u>www.sedarplus.ca</u> under the Company's profile. Shareholders may contact the Company at its head office by mail at 550 Burrard Street, #2300, Vancouver, BC V6C 2B5 to request copies of the Company's financial statements and related Management's Discussion and Analysis (the "**MD&A**"). Financial information is provided in the audited

financial statements and MD&A for the Company for its financial year ended December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

OTHER MATTERS

Management of the Company knows of no other matters to come before the Meeting other than those referred to in the Notice of Meeting included at the beginning of this Circular. However, if any other matters that are not known to management should properly come before the Meeting, the accompanying form of proxy confers discretionary authority upon the persons named in the proxy to vote on such matters in accordance with their best judgment.

APPROVAL OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The Board has authorized and approved the content of this Circular has been approved and the delivery of it to each Shareholder of the Company entitled to receive it and to the appropriate regulatory agencies.

Dated at Vancouver, British Columbia as of the 5th day of September, 2024

ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD

Goat Industries Ltd.

"Michael Leahy"

Michael Leahy, Chief Executive Officer SCHEDULE "A" Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan

GOAT INDUSTRIES LTD. OMNIBUS EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Article 1 DEI	FINITIONS	1
1.1	Definitions	1
Article 2 PUI	RPOSE AND ADMINISTRATION OF THE PLAN; GRANTING OF AWARDS	5
2.1	Purpose of the Plan	5
2.2	Implementation and Administration of the Plan.	5
2.3	Eligible Participants	6
2.4	Shares Subject to the Plan	6
2.5	Granting of Awards	7
Article 3 OPT	ΓΙΟΝS	7
3.1	Nature of Options	7
3.2	Option Awards.	7
3.3	Option Price	8
3.4	Option Term.	8
3.5	Exercise of Options.	8
3.6	Method of Exercise and Payment of Purchase Price	9
3.7	Option Agreements.	9
Article 4 DEI	FERRED SHARE UNITS	10
4.1	Nature of DSUs	10
4.2	DSU Awards.	10
4.3	Redemption of DSUs.	10
4.4	DSU Agreements	11
Article 5 RES	STRICTED SHARE UNITS	11
5.1	Nature of RSUs.	11
5.2	RSU Awards	12
5.3	Restriction Period	12
5.4	Performance Criteria and Performance Period	13
5.5	RSU Vesting Determination Date.	13
5.6	Settlement of RSUs.	13
5.7	Determination of Amounts.	14
5.8	RSU Agreements	15

Article 6 GEN	NERAL CONDITIONS15
6.1	General Conditions applicable to Awards15
6.2	General Conditions applicable to Awards16
6.3	Unfunded Plan18
Article 7 ADJ	USTMENTS AND AMENDMENTS19
7.1	Adjustment to Shares Subject to Outstanding Awards
7.2	Amendment or Discontinuance of the Plan
7.3	Change in Control
Article 8 MIS	CELLANEOUS
8.1	Use of an Administrative Agent and Trustee
8.2	Tax Withholding
8.3	Reorganization of the Corporation23
8.4	Governing Laws
8.5	Severability
8.6	Effective Date of the Plan
Article 9 Plan	Provisions Applicable to U.S. Taxpayers
9.1	General23
9.2	Definitions
9.3	Compliance with Section 409A24
APPENDIX '	'A" FORM OF OPTION AGREEMENT1
SCHEDULE	"A" ELECTION TO EXERCISE STOCK OPTIONS4
APPENDIX '	B" FORM OF DSU AGREEMENT1
APPENDIX '	C" FORM OF RSU AGREEMENT1

OMNIBUS EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN

GOAT Industries Ltd. (the "**Corporation**") hereby adopts an Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan (the "**Plan**") for certain qualified directors, officers, employees, Consultants (as defined herein) and service providers providing ongoing services to the Corporation and its Affiliates (as defined herein) that can have a significant impact on the Corporation's long-term results.

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

1.1 Definitions.

Where used herein or in any amendments hereto or in any communication required or permitted to be given hereunder, the following terms shall have the following meanings, respectively, unless the context otherwise requires:

"Affiliates" has the meaning given to this term in the *Securities Act* (British Columbia), as such legislation may be amended, supplemented or replaced from time to time;

"Associate", where used to indicate a relationship with a Participant, means (i) any partner of that Participant and (ii) the spouse of that Participant and that Participant's children, as well as that Participant's relatives and that Participant's spouse's relatives, if they share that Participant's residence;

"Awards" means Options, RSUs, DSUs granted to a Participant pursuant to the terms of the Plan;

"Black-Out Period" means a period of time when pursuant to any policies of the Corporation, any securities of the Corporation may not be traded by certain persons designated by the Corporation;

"Board" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 2.2(a) hereof;

"**Business Day**" means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or statutory holiday, when banks are generally open for business in Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada, for the transaction of banking business;

"**Cash Equivalent**" means the amount of money equal to the Market Value multiplied by the number of vested RSUs in the Participant's Account, net of any applicable taxes in accordance with Section 8.2, on the RSU Settlement Date;

"Change in Control" means the occurrence of any of the following events: (i) the acquisition, directly or indirectly, by any Person or group of Persons acting jointly or in concert, within the meaning of National Instrument 62-104 - Takeover Bids and Issuer Bids (or any successor instrument thereto), of a beneficial interest in voting or equity securities of the Corporation, together with all voting or equity securities of the Corporation at the

time held beneficially, directly or indirectly by such person or persons acting jointly or in concert, equal to more than 50% of the votes associated with the outstanding voting securities of the Corporation; (ii) a merger, consolidation, plan of arrangement or reorganization of the Corporation that results in the beneficial, direct or indirect transfer of more than 50% of the total voting power of the resulting entity's outstanding securities to a person, or group of persons acting jointly and in concert, who are different from the person(s) that have, beneficially, directly or indirectly, more than 50% of the total voting power prior to such transaction; (iii) any sale, lease, exchange or other transfer (in one transaction or series of related transactions) of all or substantially all of the Corporation's property and assets, or (iv) the Corporation's shareholders approving any plan or proposal for the liquidation or dissolution of the Corporation;

"**Code of Conduct**" means any code of conduct adopted by the Corporation, as modified from time to time;

"Committee" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 2.2(a) hereof;

"**Consultant**" means a person that is engaged to provide on an ongoing bona fide basis, consulting, technical, management or other services to the Corporation or to an affiliate of the Corporation; provided that such services are not in connection with the offer or sale of securities in a capital-raising transaction, and do not directly or indirectly promote or maintain a market for the Corporation's securities;

"**Corporation**" means GOAT Industries Ltd., a corporation existing under the *Business Corporations Act* (British Columbia), as amended from time to time;

"CSE" means the Canadian Securities Exchange;

"**Date of Grant**" means, for any Award, the date specified by the Board at the time it grants the Award or if no such date is specified, the date upon which the Award was granted.

"DSU" means a deferred share unit, which is a bookkeeping entry equivalent in value to a Share credited to a Participant's Account in accordance with Article 4 hereof;

"DSU Agreement" means a written letter agreement between the Corporation and a Participant evidencing the grant of DSUs and the terms and conditions thereof, substantially in the form of Appendix "B";

"DSU Redemption Notice" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 4.3(a) hereof;

"Eligible Director" means members of the Board who, at the time of execution of a Grant Agreement, and at all times thereafter while they continue to serve as a member of the Board, are not officers, senior executives or other employees of the Corporation or a Subsidiary, Consultants or service providers providing ongoing services to the Corporation and its Affiliates; "Eligible Participants" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 2.3(a) hereof;

"Employment Agreement" means, with respect to any Participant, any written employment agreement between the Corporation or an Affiliate and such Participant;

"Exercise Notice" means a notice in writing signed by a Participant and stating the Participant's intention to exercise a particular Award, if applicable;

"Grant Agreement" means an agreement evidencing the grant to a Participant of an Award, including an Option Agreement, a DSU Agreement, a RSU Agreement or an Employment Agreement;

"Insider" has the meaning given to the term in the *Securities Act* (British Columbia), as same may be amended, supplemented or replaced from time to time;

"**Market Value**" means at any date when the market value of Shares of the Corporation is to be determined, the higher of i) the closing price of the Shares on the Trading Day prior to the date of grant on the principal stock exchange on which the Shares are listed, and ii) the closing price of the Shares on the date of grant if the date of the grant is a Trading Day on the principal stock exchange on which the Shares are listed; however, if the Shares of the Corporation are not listed on any stock exchange, the value as is determined solely by the Board, acting reasonably and in good faith;

"**Option**" means an option granted by the Corporation to a Participant entitling such Participant to acquire a designated number of Shares from treasury at the Option Price, but subject to the provisions hereof;

"**Option Agreement**" means a written letter agreement between the Corporation and a Participant evidencing the grant of Options and the terms and conditions thereof, substantially in the form set out in Appendix "A";

"Option Price" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 3.3 hereof;

"Option Term" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 3.4 hereof;

"Participants" means Eligible Participants that are granted Awards under the Plan;

"**Participant's Account**" means an account maintained for each Participant's participation in DSUs and/or RSUs under the Plan;

"**Performance Criteria**" means criteria established by the Board which, without limitation, may include criteria based on the Participant's personal performance and/or the financial performance of the Corporation and/or of its Affiliates, and that may be used to determine the vesting of the Awards, when applicable;

"**Performance Period**" means the period determined by the Board pursuant to Section 5.3 hereof;

"**Person**" means an individual, corporation, company, cooperative, partnership, trust, unincorporated association, entity with juridical personality or governmental authority or body, and pronouns which refer to a Person shall have a similarly extended meaning;

"Plan" means this Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan, as amended and restated from time to time;

"**Restriction Period**" means the period determined by the Board pursuant to Section 5.3 hereof;

"**RSU**" means a right awarded to a Participant to receive a payment in the form of Shares as provided in Article 5 hereof and subject to the terms and conditions of this Plan;

"**RSU Agreement**" means a written letter agreement between the Corporation and a Participant evidencing the grant of RSUs and the terms and conditions thereof, substantially in the form of Appendix "C";

"**RSU Settlement Date**" has the meaning determined in Section 5.6(a)(i);

"**RSU Settlement Notice**" means a notice by a Participant to the Corporation electing the desired form of settlement of vested RSUs.

"RSU Vesting Determination Date" has the meaning described thereto in Section 5.5 hereof;

"Share Compensation Arrangement" means a stock option, stock option plan, employee stock purchase plan, long-term incentive plan or any other compensation or incentive mechanism involving the issuance or potential issuance of Shares to one or more full-time employees, directors, officers, insiders, service providers or Consultants of the Corporation or a Subsidiary including a share purchase from treasury by a full-time employee, director, officer, insider, service provider or Consultant which is financially assisted by the Corporation or a Subsidiary by way of a loan, guarantee or otherwise;

"Shares" means the common shares in the capital of the Corporation;

"Subsidiary" means a corporation, company, partnership or other body corporate that is controlled, directly or indirectly, by the Corporation;

"Tax Act" means the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) and its regulations thereunder, as amended from time to time.

"Termination Date" means the date on which a Participant ceases to be an Eligible Participant;

"Trading Day" means any day on which the CSE is opened for trading; and

"Vested Awards" has the meaning described thereto in Section 6.2(b) hereof.

ARTICLE 2 <u>PURPOSE AND ADMINISTRATION OF THE PLAN; GRANTING OF AWARDS</u>

2.1 Purpose of the Plan.

- (a) The purpose of the Plan is to permit the Corporation to grant Awards to Eligible Participants, subject to certain conditions as hereinafter set forth, for the following purposes:
 - (i) to increase the interest in the Corporation's welfare of those Eligible Participants, who share responsibility for the management, growth and protection of the business of the Corporation or a Subsidiary;
 - to provide an incentive to such Eligible Participants to continue their services for the Corporation or a Subsidiary and to encourage such Eligible Participants whose skills, performance and loyalty to the objectives and interests of the Corporation or a Subsidiary are necessary or essential to its success, image, reputation or activities;
 - (iii) to reward the Participants for their performance of services while working for the Corporation or a Subsidiary; and
 - (iv) to provide a means through which the Corporation or a Subsidiary may attract and retain able Persons to enter its employment.

2.2 Implementation and Administration of the Plan.

- (a) The Plan shall be administered and interpreted by the Board or, if the Board by resolution so decides, by a committee appointed by the Board (the "**Committee**") and consisting of not less than three (3) members of the Board. If a Committee is appointed for this purpose, all references to the term "**Board**" will be deemed to be references to the Committee.
- (b) The Board may, from time to time, as it may deem expedient, adopt, amend and rescind rules and regulations for carrying out the provisions and purposes of the Plan, subject to any applicable rules of the CSE. Subject to the provisions of the Plan, the Board is authorized, in its sole discretion, to make such determinations under, and such interpretations of, and take such steps and actions in connection with, the proper administration of the Plan as it may deem necessary or advisable. The interpretation, construction and application of the Plan and any provisions hereof made by the Board shall be final and binding on all Eligible Participants.
- (c) No member of the Board or of the Committee shall be liable for any action or determination taken or made in good faith in the administration, interpretation, construction or application of the Plan or any Award granted hereunder.
- (d) Any determination approved by a majority of the Board shall be deemed to be a determination of that matter by the Board.

2.3 Eligible Participants.

- The Persons who shall be eligible to receive Awards ("Eligible Participants") shall (a) be bona fide directors, officers, senior executives and other employees of the Corporation or a Subsidiary, Consultants and service providers providing ongoing services to the Corporation and its Affiliates, who the Board may determine from time to time, in its sole discretion, to hold key positions in the Corporation or a Subsidiary. In determining Awards to be granted under the Plan, the Board shall give due consideration to the value of each Eligible Participant's present and potential future contribution to the Corporation's success. For greater certainty, a Person whose employment with the Corporation or a Subsidiary has ceased for any reason, or who has given notice or been given notice of such cessation, whether such cessation was initiated by such employee, the Corporation or such Subsidiary, as the case may be, shall cease to be eligible to receive Awards hereunder as of the date on which such Person provides notice to the Corporation or the Subsidiary, as the case may be, in writing or verbally, of such cessation, or on the Termination Date for any cessation of a Participant's employment initiated by the Corporation.
- (b) Participation in the Plan shall be entirely voluntary and any decision not to participate shall not affect an Eligible Participant's relationship or employment with the Corporation.
- (c) Notwithstanding any express or implied term of this Plan to the contrary, the granting of an Award pursuant to the Plan shall in no way be construed as a guarantee of employment by the Corporation to the Participant.

2.4 Shares Subject to the Plan.

- (a) Subject to adjustment pursuant to provisions of Article 7 hereof, the total number of Shares reserved and available for grant and issuance pursuant to Options shall not exceed thirty percent (30%) of the issued and outstanding Shares.
- (b) Subject to adjustment pursuant to provisions of Article 7 hereof, the total number of Shares reserved and available for grant and issuance pursuant to the settlement of DSUs and RSUs in the aggregate shall not exceed thirty percent (30%) of the issued and outstanding Shares.
- (c) The aggregate number of Shares issuable to Insiders at any time, under all of the Corporation's Share Compensation Arrangements, shall not exceed 30% of the Corporation's issued and outstanding Shares.
- (d) The aggregate number of Shares for which Awards may be issued to any one Participant in any 12-month period shall not exceed 10% of the outstanding Shares, calculated on the date an Award is granted to the Participant, unless the Corporation obtains disinterested shareholder approval. The aggregate number of Shares for which Awards may be issued to any one Consultant within any 12-month period shall not exceed 3% of the outstanding Shares, calculated on the date an Award is granted to the Consultant. The aggregate number of Shares for which Options may

be issued to any Persons retained to provide Investor Relations Activities (as defined by the CSE) within any 12-month period shall not exceed 1% of the outstanding Shares, calculated on the date an Option is granted to such Persons.

(e) Subject to adjustment pursuant to provisions of Article 7 hereof, the aggregate number of Shares (i) issued to Insiders under the Plan or any other proposed or established Share Compensation Arrangement within any 12-month period and (ii) issuable to Insiders at any time under the Plan or any other proposed or established Share Compensation Arrangement, shall in each case not exceed thirty percent (30%) of the total issued and outstanding Shares of the Corporation (on a nondiluted basis) from time to time.

2.5 Granting of Awards.

- (a) Any Award granted under the Plan shall be subject to the requirement that, if at any time counsel to the Corporation shall determine that the listing, registration or qualification of the Shares subject to such Award, if applicable, upon any securities exchange or under any law or regulation of any jurisdiction, or the consent or approval of any securities exchange or any governmental or regulatory body, is necessary as a condition of, or in connection with, the grant or exercise of such Award or the issuance or purchase of Shares thereunder, if applicable, such Award may not be accepted or exercised in whole or in part unless such listing, registration, qualification, consent or approval shall have been effected or obtained on conditions acceptable to the Board. Nothing herein shall be deemed to require the Corporation to apply for or to obtain such listing, registration, qualification, consent or approval.
- (b) Any Award granted under the Plan shall be subject to the requirement that, the Corporation has the right to place any restriction or legend on any securities issued pursuant to this Plan including, but in no way limited to placing a legend to the effect that the securities have not been registered under the *United States Securities Act of 1933* and may not be offered or sold in the United States unless registration or an exemption from registration is available.

ARTICLE 3 OPTIONS

3.1 Nature of Options.

An Option is an option granted by the Corporation to a Participant entitling such Participant to acquire, for each Option issued, one Share from treasury at the Option Price, but subject to the provisions hereof.

3.2 Option Awards.

Subject to the provisions set forth in this Plan and any shareholder or regulatory approval which may be required, the Board shall, from time to time by resolution, in its sole discretion, (i) designate the Eligible Participants who may receive Options under the Plan, (ii) fix the number of

Options, if any, to be granted to each Eligible Participant and the date or dates on which such Options shall be granted, (iii) determine the price per Share to be payable upon the exercise of each such Option (the "**Option Price**") and the relevant vesting provisions (including Performance Criteria, if applicable) and Option Term, the whole subject to the terms and conditions prescribed in this Plan, in any Option Agreement and any applicable rules of the CSE. Unless otherwise set forth in the Option Agreement or outlined under Article 6.2, the vesting of Options will not commence before the 1st anniversary from the Date of Grant.

3.3 Option Price.

The Option Price for Shares that are the subject of any Option shall be fixed by the Board when such Option is granted, but shall not be less than the Market Value of such Shares at the time of the grant.

3.4 **Option Term.**

- (a) The Board shall determine, at the time of granting the particular Option, the period during which the Option is exercisable, commencing on the date such Option is granted to the Participant and ending as specified in this Plan, or in the Option Agreement, but in no event shall an Option expire on a date which is later than ten (10) years from the date the Option is granted ("**Option Term**"). Unless otherwise determined by the Board, all unexercised Options shall be cancelled at the expiry of such Options.
- (b) Should the expiration date for an Option fall within a Black-Out Period or within ten (10) Business Days following the expiration of a Black-Out Period, such expiration date shall be automatically extended without any further act or formality to that date which is the tenth Business Day after the end of the Black-Out Period, such tenth Business Day to be considered the expiration date for such Option for all purposes under the Plan. Notwithstanding Section 7.2 hereof, the ten (10) Business Day-period referred to in this Section 3.4 may not be extended by the Board.

3.5 Exercise of Options.

- (a) Subject to the provisions of this Plan, a Participant shall be entitled to exercise an Option granted to such Participant at any time prior to the expiry of the Option Term, subject to vesting limitations which may be imposed by the Board at the time such Option is granted.
- (b) Prior to its expiration or earlier termination in accordance with the Plan, each Option shall be exercisable as to all or such part or parts of the optioned Shares and at such time or times and/or pursuant to the achievement of such Performance Criteria and/or other vesting conditions as the Board at the time of granting the particular Option, may determine in its sole discretion. For greater certainty, no Option shall be exercised by a Participant during a Black-Out Period.

3.6 Method of Exercise and Payment of Purchase Price.

- (a) Subject to the provisions of the Plan and the alternative exercise procedures set out herein, an Option granted under the Plan may be exercisable (from time to time as provided in Section 3.5 hereof) by the Participant (or by the liquidator, executor or administrator, as the case may be, of the estate of the Participant) by delivering a fully completed Exercise Notice to the Corporation at its registered office to the attention of the Corporate Secretary of the Corporation (or the individual that the Corporate Secretary of the Corporation may from time to time designate), together with a bank draft, certified cheque or other form of payment acceptable to the Corporation in an amount equal to the aggregate Option Price of the Shares to be purchased pursuant to the exercise of the Options.
- (b) Where Shares are to be issued to the Participant pursuant to the terms of this Section 3.6, as soon as practicable following the receipt of the Exercise Notice and, if Options are exercised only in accordance with the terms of Section 3.6(a), the required bank draft, certified cheque or other acceptable form of payment, the Corporation shall duly issue such Shares to the Participant as fully paid and non-assessable.
- (c) Upon the exercise of an Option pursuant to Section 3.6(a), the Corporation shall, as soon as practicable after such exercise but no later than ten (10) Business Days following such exercise, forthwith cause the transfer agent and registrar of the Shares to either:
 - deliver to the Participant (or to the liquidator, executor or administrator, as the case may be, of the estate of the Participant) a certificate in the name of the Participant representing in the aggregate such number of Shares as the Participant (or to the liquidator, executor or administrator, as the case may be, of the estate of the Participant) shall have then paid for and as are specified in such Exercise Notice; or
 - (ii) in the case of Shares issued in uncertificated form, cause the issuance of the aggregate number of Shares the Participant (or the liquidator, executor or administrator, as the case may be, of the estate of the Participant) shall have then paid for and as are specified in such Exercise Notice to be evidenced by a book position on the register of the shareholders of the Corporation to be maintained by the transfer agent and registrar of the Shares.

3.7 Option Agreements.

Options shall be evidenced by an Option Agreement or included in an Employment Agreement, in such form not inconsistent with the Plan as the Board may from time to time determine, provided that the substance of Article 3 and Article 6 hereof be included therein. The Option Agreement shall contain such terms that may be considered necessary in order that the Option will comply with any provisions respecting options in the income tax or other laws in force in any country or

jurisdiction of which the Participant may from time to time be a resident or citizen or the rules of any regulatory body having jurisdiction over the corporation.

ARTICLE 4 DEFERRED SHARE UNITS

4.1 Nature of DSUs.

A DSU is an Award to an Eligible Director, subject to restrictions and conditions as the Board may determine at the time of grant. Conditions may be based on continuing service to the Corporation and/or achievement of pre-established vesting conditions.

4.2 DSU Awards.

- (a) Each Eligible Director may receive all or a portion of his or her annual retainer fee in the form of a grant of DSUs in each fiscal year. The number of DSUs shall be calculated as the applicable portion of the Eligible Director's annual retainer fee divided by the Market Value. At the discretion of the Board, fractional DSUs will not be issued and any fractional entitlements will be rounded down to the nearest whole number.
- (b) The DSUs are structured so as to be considered to be a plan described in section 7 of the Tax Act or any successor to such provision.
- (c) Subject to the vesting and other conditions and provisions set forth herein and in the DSU Agreement, the Board shall determine whether each DSU awarded to a Participant shall entitle the Participant: (i) to receive one Share issued from treasury; (ii) to receive the Cash Equivalent of one Share; or (iii) to elect to receive either One Share from treasury, the Cash Equivalent of One Share or a combination of cash and Shares.

4.3 Redemption of DSUs.

- (a) Each Eligible Director shall be entitled to redeem his or her DSUs during the period commencing on the Business Day immediately following the Termination Date and ending on the date that is two years following the Termination Date, or a shorter such redemption period set out in the relevant DSU Agreement, by providing a written notice of settlement to the Corporation setting out the number of DSUs to be settled and the particulars regarding the registration of the Shares issuable upon settlement (the "DSU Redemption Notice"). In the event of the death of an Eligible Director, the Notice of Redemption shall be filed by the administrator or liquidator of the estate of the Eligible Director.
- (b) If a DSU Redemption Notice is not received by the Corporation on or before the 90th day following the Termination Date, the Eligible Director shall be deemed to have delivered a DSU Redemption Notice and the Corporation shall redeem all of

the Eligible Director's DSUs in exchange for Shares to be delivered to the Eligible Director, administrator or liquidator of the estate of the Eligible Director or the cash equivalent of the shares, as applicable.

- (c) For the purposes of determining the number of Shares from treasury to be issued or cash equivalent value to be delivered to an Eligible Director upon redemption of DSUs pursuant to Section 4.3, such calculation will be made on the date the Corporation receives, or is deemed to receive, the DSU Redemption Notice and be the whole number of Shares equal to the whole number of DSUs then recorded in the Eligible Director's Account which the Eligible Director requests or is deemed to request to redeem pursuant to the DSU Redemption Notice. Shares issued from treasury or the cash equivalent provided will be issued in consideration for the past services of the Eligible Director to the Corporation and the entitlement of the Eligible Director under this Plan shall be satisfied in full by such issuance of Shares.
- (d) Subject to Section 4.3(e), settlement of DSUs shall take place promptly following the Corporation's receipt or deemed receipt of the DSU Redemption Notice through delivery of a share certificate to the Eligible Director, the entry of the Eligible Director's name on the share register for the Shares or the cash equivalent of the shares.
- (e) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, in the event that (i) a DSU Redemption Notice is received during a Black-Out Period or other trading restriction imposed by the Corporation; or (ii) the Eligible Director has not delivered a DSU Redemption Notice and the 90th day following the Termination Date falls during a Black-Out Period or other trading restriction imposed by the Corporation, then settlement of the applicable DSUs shall be automatically extended to the tenth (10th) Business Day following the date that such Black-Out Period or other trading restriction is lifted, terminated or removed.

4.4 DSU Agreements.

DSUs shall be evidenced by a DSU Agreement or included in an Employment Agreement, in such form not inconsistent with the Plan as the Board may from time to time determine, provided that the substance of Article 4 and Article 6 hereof be included therein. The DSU Agreement shall contain such terms that may be considered necessary in order that the DSU will comply with any provisions respecting deferred share units in the income tax or other laws in force in any country or jurisdiction of which the Participant may from time to time be a resident or citizen or the rules of any regulatory body having jurisdiction over the corporation.

ARTICLE 5 <u>RESTRICTED SHARE UNITS</u>

5.1 Nature of RSUs.

A RSU is an Award entitling the recipient to acquire Shares, at such purchase price as determined by the Board, subject to such restrictions and conditions as the Board may determine at the time

of grant. Conditions may be based on continuing employment (or other service relationship) and/or achievement of pre-established performance goals and objectives.

5.2 RSU Awards.

- (a) Subject to the provisions herein set forth and any shareholder or regulatory approval which may be required, the Board shall, from time to time by resolution, in its sole discretion, (i) designate the Eligible Participants who may receive RSUs under the Plan, (ii) fix the number of RSUs, if any, to be granted to each Eligible Participant and the date or dates on which such RSUs shall be granted, and (iii) determine the relevant conditions and vesting provisions (including the applicable Performance Period and Performance Criteria, if any) and Restriction Period of such RSUs, the whole subject to the terms and conditions prescribed in this Plan and in any RSU Agreement.
- (b) The Board shall have the authority to determine any vesting terms applicable to the grant of RSUs, provided that the terms comply with Section 409A, with respect to a U.S. Taxpayer.
- (c) Unless otherwise set forth in the RSU Agreement or outlined under Article 6.2, the vesting of RSUs will not commence before the 1st anniversary from the Date of Grant.
- (d) The RSUs are structured so as to be considered to be a plan described in section 7 of the Tax Act or any successor to such provision.
- (e) Subject to the vesting and other conditions and provisions set forth herein and in the RSU Agreement, the Board shall determine whether each RSU awarded to a Participant shall entitle the Participant: (i) to receive one Share issued from treasury; (ii) to receive the Cash Equivalent of one Share; or (iii) to elect to receive either One Share from treasury, the Cash Equivalent of One Share or a combination of cash and Shares.
- (f) RSUs shall be settled by the Participant at any time beginning on the first Business Day following their RSU Vesting Determination Date but no later than the RSU Settlement Date.

5.3 Restriction Period.

The applicable restriction period in respect of a particular RSU award shall be determined by the Board. For Eligible Participants subject to the *Income Tax Act* (Canada), the Restriction Period of a particular RSU in all cases shall end no later than December 31 of the calendar year which is three (3) years after the calendar year in which the Award is granted ("**Restriction Period**"). For example, the Restriction Period for a grant made in June 2021 shall end no later than December 31, 2024. Subject to the Board's determination, any vested RSUs with respect to a Restriction Period will be paid to Participants in accordance with Article 5, no later than the end of the Restriction Period. Unless otherwise determined by the Board, all unvested RSUs shall be

cancelled on the RSU Vesting Determination Date (as such term is defined in Section 5.5) and, in any event, no later than the last day of the Restriction Period.

5.4 **Performance Criteria and Performance Period.**

- (a) For each award of RSUs, the Board shall establish the period in which any Performance Criteria and other vesting conditions must be met in order for a Participant to be entitled to receive Shares in exchange for all or a portion of the RSUs held by such Participant (the "**Performance Period**"), provided that such Performance Period may not expire after the end of the Restriction Period, being no longer than three (3) years after the calendar year in which the Award was granted.
- (b) The Board will issue Performance Criteria prior to the Date of Grant to which such Performance Criteria pertain. The Performance Criteria may be based upon the achievement of corporate, divisional or individual goals, and may be applied to performance relative to an index or comparator group, or on any other basis determined by the Board. Following the Date of Grant, the Board may modify the Performance Criteria as necessary to align them with the Corporation's corporate objectives, subject to any limitations set forth in an RSU Agreement or an employment or other agreement with a Participant. The Performance Criteria may include a threshold level of performance below which no payment will be made (or no vesting will occur), levels of performance at which specified payments will be made (or specified vesting will occur) and a maximum level of performance above which no additional payment will be made (or at which full vesting will occur), all as set forth in the applicable RSU Agreement.

5.5 RSU Vesting Determination Date.

The vesting determination date means the date on which the Board determines if the Performance Criteria and/or other vesting conditions with respect to a RSU have been met (the "**RSU Vesting Determination Date**"), and as a result, establishes the number of RSUs that become vested, if any. For greater certainty, the RSU Vesting Determination Date must fall after the end of the Performance Period, if any, but no later than the last day of the Restriction Period each of which will not occur before the 1st anniversary from the Date of Grant, unless provided for under the RSU Agreement or under a situation outlined in Article 6.2.

5.6 Settlement of RSUs.

- (a) Except as otherwise provided in the RSU Agreement,
 - (i) all of the vested RSUs covered by a particular grant shall be settled as soon as practicable and in any event within ten (10) Business Days following their RSU Vesting Determination Date and, subject to Section 5.2 no later than the end of the Restriction Period (the "**RSU Settlement Date**").

- (ii) a Participant is entitled to deliver to the Corporation, on or before the RSU Settlement Date, an RSU Settlement Notice in respect of any or all vested RSUs held by such Participant.
- (b) Subject to Section 5.6(d), settlement of RSUs shall take place promptly following the RSU Settlement Date and take the form set out in the RSU Settlement Notice through:
 - (i) in the case of settlement of RSUs for their Cash Equivalent, delivery of a cheque to the Participant representing the Cash Equivalent;
 - (ii) in the case of settlement of RSUs for Shares, delivery of a share certificate to the Participant or the entry of the Participant's name on the share register for the Shares; or
 - (iii) in the case of settlement of the RSUs for a combination of Shares and the Cash Equivalent, a combination of (a) and (b) above.
- (c) If an RSU Settlement Notice is not received by the Corporation on or before the RSU Settlement Date, settlement shall take the form of Shares issued from treasury as set out in Section 5.7(b).
- (d) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, in the event that an RSU Settlement Date falls during a Black-Out Period or other trading restriction imposed by the Corporation and the Participant has not delivered an RSU Settlement Notice, then such RSU Settlement Date shall be automatically extended to the tenth (10th) Business Day following the date that such Black-Out Period or other trading restriction is lifted, terminated or removed.

5.7 Determination of Amounts.

- (a) Cash Equivalent of RSUs. For purposes of determining the Cash Equivalent of RSUs to be made pursuant to Section 5.6, such calculation will be made on the RSU Settlement Date and shall equal the Market Value on the RSU Settlement Date multiplied by the number of vested RSUs in the Participant's Account which the Participant desires to settle in cash pursuant to the RSU Settlement Notice.
- (b) **Payment in Shares; Issuance of Shares from Treasury**. For the purposes of determining the number of Shares from treasury to be issued and delivered to a Participant upon settlement of RSUs pursuant to Section 5.6, such calculation will be made on the RSU Settlement Date and be the whole number of Shares equal to the whole number of vested RSUs then recorded in the Participant's Account which the Participant desires to settle pursuant to the RSU Settlement Notice. Shares issued from treasury will be issued in consideration for the past services of the Participant to the Corporation and the entitlement of the Participant under this Plan shall be satisfied in full by such issuance of Shares.

5.8 RSU Agreements.

RSUs shall be evidenced by a RSU Agreement or included in an Employment Agreement, in such form not inconsistent with the Plan as the Board may from time to time determine, provided that the substance of Article 6 hereof be included therein. The RSU Agreement shall contain such terms that may be considered necessary in order that the RSU will comply with any provisions respecting restricted share units in the income tax or other laws in force in any country or jurisdiction of which the Participant may from time to time be a resident or citizen or the rules of any regulatory body having jurisdiction over the corporation.

ARTICLE 6 GENERAL CONDITIONS

6.1 General Conditions applicable to Awards.

Each Award, as applicable, shall be subject to the following conditions:

- (a) **Employment** The granting of an Award to a Participant shall not impose upon the Corporation or a Subsidiary any obligation to retain the Participant in its employ in any capacity. For greater certainty, the granting of Awards to a Participant shall not impose any obligation on the Corporation to grant any awards in the future nor shall it entitle the Participant to receive future grants.
- (b) **Rights as a Shareholder** Neither the Participant nor such Participant's personal representatives or legatees shall have any rights whatsoever as shareholder in respect of any Shares covered by such Participant's Awards until the date of issuance of a share certificate to such Participant (or to the liquidator, executor or administrator, as the case may be, of the estate of the Participant) or the entry of such person's name on the share register for the Shares. Without in any way limiting the generality of the foregoing, no adjustment shall be made for dividends or other rights for which the record date is prior to the date such share certificate is issued or entry of such person's name on the share register for the Shares.
- (c) **Conformity to Plan** In the event that an Award is granted or a Grant Agreement is executed which does not conform in all particulars with the provisions of the Plan, or purports to grant Awards on terms different from those set out in the Plan, the Award or the grant of such Award shall not be in any way void or invalidated, but the Award so granted will be adjusted to become, in all respects, in conformity with the Plan.
- (d) Amendment of Terms The terms of an Award may not be amended once issued. If an Award is cancelled prior to its expiry date, the Corporation shall not grant new Awards to the same Participant(s) until 30 days have elapsed from the date of cancellation.
- (e) **Non-Transferability** Except as set forth herein, Awards are not transferable and assignable. Awards may be exercised only by:

- (i) the Participant to whom the Awards were granted; or
- (ii) with the Corporation's prior written approval and subject to such conditions as the Corporation may stipulate, such Participant's family or retirement savings trust or any registered retirement savings plans or registered retirement income funds of which the Participant is and remains the annuitant; or
- (iii) upon the Participant's death, by the legal representative of the Participant's estate; or
- (iv) upon the Participant's incapacity, the legal representative having authority to deal with the property of the Participant;

provided that any such legal representative shall first deliver evidence satisfactory to the Corporation of entitlement to exercise any Award. A person exercising an Award may subscribe for Shares only in the person's own name or in the person's capacity as a legal representative.

6.2 General Conditions applicable to Awards.

Each Award shall be subject to the following conditions:

- (a) Termination for Cause. Upon a Participant ceasing to be an Eligible Participant for "cause", on the effective date of the termination as specified in the notice of termination. all unexercised, vested or unvested Awards granted to such Participant shall terminate For the purposes of the Plan, the determination by the Corporation that the Participant was discharged for cause shall be binding on the Participant. "Cause" shall include, among other things, gross misconduct, theft, fraud, breach of confidentiality or breach of the Corporation's Code of Conduct and any reason determined by the Corporation to be cause for termination.
- (b) **Permanent Disability**. In the case of a Participant's termination of employment/service due to permanent disability, Awards will be treated as follows:
 - (i) **Options:** Upon a Participant ceasing to be an Eligible Participant by reason of permanent disability, (i) any unvested Option shall terminate and become void immediately, and (ii) any vested Option will cease to be exercisable on the earlier of the ninety (90) days from the date on which the Participant ceases his or her employment or service relationship with the Corporation by reason of permanent disability, and the expiry date of the Award set forth in the Option Agreement, after which the Option will expire. For clarity, any Option that would vest within 12 months of the Participant ceasing to be an Eligible Participant as per this Section 6.2(b)(i) will vest. Notwithstanding this, any unvested Options with Performance Criteria attached to them will have the performance measured based on a pro-rata Performance Period up to the Termination Date with any Options earned

based on Performance Criteria vesting and all Options not meeting the Performance Criteria forfeited. If the Participant is determined to have breached any post-employment restrictive covenants in favour of the Corporation within a 12 month period following the Termination Date, then any Awards held by the Participant, whether vested or unvested, will immediately expire and the Participant shall pay to the Corporation any "in-the-money" amounts realized upon exercise of Awards following the Termination Date.

- (ii) RSUs/DSUs: Except as otherwise determined by the Board from time to time, at its sole discretion, upon a Participant ceasing to be an Eligible Participant as a result of permanent disability, all unvested RSUs in the Participant's Account as of such date relating to a Restriction Period in progress shall remain outstanding and in effect until the applicable RSU Vesting Determination Date. DSUs will immediately vest.
- (c) **Resignation**. In the case of a Participant ceasing to be an Eligible Participant due to such Participant's resignation, subject to any later expiration dates determined by the Board, all Awards shall expire on the earlier of ninety (90) days after the effective date of such resignation, or the expiry date of the Award, to the extent such Awards were vested and exercisable by the Participant on the effective date of such resignation and all unexercised unvested Awards granted to such Participant shall terminate on the effective date of such resignation.
- (d) **Termination or Cessation**. In the case of a Participant ceasing to be an Eligible Participant for any reason (other than for "**cause**", resignation or death) the number of Awards that may vest is subject to pro ration over the applicable vesting or performance period and shall expire on the earlier of ninety (90) days after the effective date of the Termination Date, or the expiry date of the Awards. For greater certainty, the pro ration calculation referred to above shall be net of previously vested Awards. Notwithstanding this, any Awards with Performance Criteria attached to them will have the performance measured based on the pro-rata Performance Period with any Awards earned based on Performance Criteria vesting and all Awards not meeting the Performance Criteria forfeited.
- (e) **Death**. If a Participant dies while in his or her capacity as an Eligible Participant, all unvested Awards will immediately vest and all Awards will expire one hundred eighty (180) days after the death of such Participant.
- (f) **Change in Control**. If a Participant is terminated without "**cause**" or resigns for good reason during the 12 month period following the consummation of a Change in Control, then any unvested Awards will immediately vest and may be exercised within thirty (30) days of such date. Notwithstanding this, any unvested Options or RSUs with Performance Criteria attached to them will have the performance measured based on a pro-rata Performance Period up to the Termination Date with any Options or RSUs earned based on Performance Criteria vesting and all Options

or RSUs not meeting the Performance Criteria forfeited. Any Options that become exercisable pursuant to this Section 6.2(f) shall remain open for exercise until the earlier of their expiry date as set out in the Award Agreement and the date that is thirty (30) days after such termination or dismissal.

Clawback. It is a condition of each grant of an Award that if the Corporation's (g) financial statements (the "Original Statements") are required to be restated (other than as a result of a change in accounting policy by the Corporation or under International Financial Reporting Standards applicable to the Corporation) within three years following which such Original Statements were received by shareholders at the Corporation's then most recent annual general meeting of shareholders, and such restated financial statements (the "Restated Statements") disclose, in the opinion of the Board, acting reasonably, materially worse financial results than those contained in the Original Statements, then the Board may, in its sole discretion, to the full extent permitted by governing law and to the extent it determines that such action is in the best interest of the Corporation, and in addition to any other rights that the Corporation or an Affiliate may have at law or under any agreement, take any or all of the following actions, as applicable): (i) require the Participant to reimburse the Corporation for any amount paid to the Participant in respect of an Award in cash in excess of the amount that should otherwise have been paid in respect of such Award had the determination of such compensation been based upon the Restated Statements, less, in any event, the amount of tax withheld pursuant to the Tax Act or other relevant taxing authority in respect of the amount paid in cash in the year of payment; (ii) cancel and terminate any one or more unvested Awards on or prior to the applicable maturity or vesting dates, or cancel or terminate any outstanding Awards which have vested in the twelve (12) months prior to the date on which the Board determines that the Corporation's Original Statements are required to be restated (a "Relevant Equity Recoupment Date"); and/or (iii) require payment to the Corporation of the value of any Shares of the Corporation acquired by the Participant pursuant to an Award granted in the twelve (12) months prior to a Relevant Equity Recoupment Date (less any amount paid by the Participant) to acquire such Shares and less the amount of tax withheld pursuant to the Tax Act or other relevant taxing authority in respect of such Shares).

6.3 Unfunded Plan.

Unless otherwise determined by the Board, this Plan shall be unfunded. To the extent any Participant or his or her estate holds any rights by virtue of a grant of Awards under this Plan, such rights (unless otherwise determined by the Board) shall be no greater than the rights of an unsecured creditor of the Corporation. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any determinations made shall be such that the Plan continuously meets the requirements of paragraph 6801(d) of the Income Tax Regulations, adopted under the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) or any successor provision thereto.

ARTICLE 7 ADJUSTMENTS AND AMENDMENTS

7.1 Adjustment to Shares Subject to Outstanding Awards.

- (a) In the event of any subdivision of the Shares into a greater number of Shares at any time after the grant of an Award to a Participant and prior to the expiration of the term of such Award, the Corporation shall deliver to such Participant, at the time of any subsequent exercise or vesting of such Award in accordance with the terms hereof, in lieu of the number of Shares to which such Participant was theretofore entitled upon such exercise or vesting of such Award, but for the same aggregate consideration payable therefor, such number of Shares as such Participant would have held as a result of such subdivision if on the record date thereof the Participant had been the registered holder of the number of Shares to which such Participant was theretofore entitled upon such exercise or vesting of such Award.
- (b) In the event of any consolidation of Shares into a lesser number of Shares at any time after the grant of an Award to any Participant and prior to the expiration of the term of such Award, the Corporation shall deliver to such Participant at the time of any subsequent exercise or vesting of such Award in accordance with the terms hereof in lieu of the number of Shares to which such Participant was theretofore entitled upon such exercise or vesting of such Award, but for the same aggregate consideration payable therefor, such number of Shares as such Participant would have held as a result of such consideration if on the record date thereof the Participant had been the registered holder of the number of Shares to which such Participant was theretofore entitled upon such exercise or vesting of such Award.
- (c) If, at any time after the grant of an Award to any Participant and prior to the expiration of the term of such Award, the Corporation shall make a distribution, without the receipt of consideration, to all holders of Shares or other securities in the capital of the Corporation, or cash, evidences of indebtedness or other assets of the Corporation (excluding an ordinary course dividend in cash or shares, but including for greater certainty shares or equity interests in a subsidiary or business unit of the Corporation or one of its subsidiaries or cash proceeds of the disposition of such a subsidiary or business unit), or should the Corporation effect any transaction or change having a similar effect, then the price or the number of Shares to which the Participant is entitled upon exercise or vesting of Award shall be adjusted to take into account such distribution, transaction or change. The Board shall determine the appropriate adjustments to be made in such circumstances in order to maintain the Participants' economic rights in respect of their Awards in connection with such distribution, transaction or change.

7.2 Amendment or Discontinuance of the Plan.

(a) The Board may amend the Plan or any Award at any time without the consent of the Participants provided that such amendment shall:

- (i) not adversely alter or impair any Award previously granted except as permitted by the provisions of Article 7 hereof;
- (ii) be in compliance with applicable law and subject to any regulatory approvals including, where required, the approval of the CSE; and
- (iii) be subject to shareholder approval, where required by law, the requirements of the CSE or the provisions of the Plan, provided that shareholder approval shall not be required for the following amendments and the Board may make any changes which may include but are not limited to:
 - (A) amendments of a general "**housekeeping**" or clerical nature that, among others, clarify, correct or rectify any ambiguity, defective provision, error or omission in the Plan; and
 - (B) changes that alter, extend or accelerate the terms of vesting or settlement applicable to any Award provided that for Options it does not entail an extension beyond the original Expiry Date;

The Committee may, by resolution, but subject to applicable regulatory approvals, decide that any of the provisions hereof concerning the effect of termination of the Participant's employment shall not apply for any reason acceptable to the Committee.

- (b) Notwithstanding Section 7.2(a)(iii), the Board shall be required to obtain shareholder approval to make the following amendments:
 - (i) any change to the maximum number of Shares issuable from treasury under the Plan, except such increase by operation of Section 2.4 and in the event of an adjustment pursuant to Article 7;
 - (ii) any amendment which reduces the exercise price of any Award, as applicable, after such Awards have been granted or any cancellation of an Award and the substitution of that Award by a new Award with a reduced price, except in the case of an adjustment pursuant to Article 7, provided that disinterested shareholder approval will be obtained for any reduction in the exercise price if the Participant is an Insider of the Corporation at the time of the proposed amendment;
 - (iii) any amendment which extends the expiry date of any Award, or the Restriction Period of any RSU beyond the original expiry date, except in case of an extension due to a Black-Out Period;
 - (iv) any amendment which would have the potential of broadening or increasing participation by Insiders;
 - (v) any amendment which would permit any Award granted under the Plan to be transferable or assignable by any Participant other than for normal estate settlement purposes;

- (vi) any amendment which increases the maximum number of Shares that may be (i) issuable to Insiders, Associates of such Insiders, Consultants or Persons retained to provide Investor Relations Activities at any time; or (ii) issued to Insiders, Associates of such Insiders, Consultants or Persons retained to provide Investor Relations Activities under the Plan; and any other proposed or established Share Compensation Arrangement in a oneyear period, except in case of an adjustment pursuant to Article 7;
- (vii) increase limits imposed on the participation of non-employee directors that are not officers or employees of the Corporation;
- (viii) otherwise cause the Plan to cease to comply with any tax or regulatory requirement, including for these purposes any approval or other requirement; or
- (ix) any amendment to the amendment provisions of the Plan, provided that Shares held directly or indirectly by Insiders benefiting from the amendments in Sections (ii) and (iii) shall be excluded when obtaining such shareholder approval.
- (c) The Board may, subject to regulatory approval, discontinue the Plan at any time without the consent of the Participants provided that such discontinuance shall not materially and adversely affect any Awards previously granted to a Participant under the Plan.

7.3 Change in Control

- (a) If a Change of Control occurs, and unless otherwise provided in an Award Agreement or a written employment contract between the Corporation and a Participant and except as otherwise set out in this Section 7.3(a), the Board, may provide that: (1) the successor corporation or entity will assume each Award or replace it with a substitute Award on terms substantially similar to the existing Award; (2) the Awards will be surrendered for a cash payment made by the successor corporation or entity equal to the Fair Market Value thereof; or (3) any combination of the foregoing will occur, provided that the replacement of any Option with a substitute Option shall, at all times, comply with the provisions of subsection 7(1.4) of the Tax Act, and the replacement of any Award with a substitute Option, substitute DSU or substitute RSU shall be such that the substitute Award shall continuously be governed by section 7 of the Tax Act.
- (b) If within 12 months following a Change of Control, and unless otherwise provided in an Award Agreement or a written employment contract between the Corporation and a Participant, a Participant's service, consulting relationship, or employment with the Corporation, or the continuing entity is terminated without cause, or the Participant resigns from his or her employment as a result of either (i) the Corporation requiring the Participant to be based at a location in excess of one hundred (100) kilometers from the location of the Participant's principal job

location or office immediately prior to a Change of Control; or (ii) a reduction in the Participant's base salary, or a substantial reduction in the Participant's target compensation under any incentive compensation plan, as in effect as of the date of a Change of Control, then the vesting of all Awards then held by such Participant (and, if applicable, the time during which such Awards may be exercised) will have all of their Options, Deferred Share Units or Restricted Share Units, as applicable, immediately vest. In the event that an Award is subject to vesting upon the attainment of Performance Criteria, then the number of Options or Restricted Share Units that shall immediately vest will be determined by multiplying the Award Agreement by the pro rata Performance Criteria achieved by the Termination Date.

ARTICLE 8 MISCELLANEOUS

8.1 Use of an Administrative Agent and Trustee.

The Board may in its sole discretion appoint from time to time one or more entities to act as administrative agent to administer the Awards granted under the Plan and to act as trustee to hold and administer the assets that may be held in respect of Awards granted under the Plan, the whole in accordance with the terms and conditions determined by the Board in its sole discretion. The Corporation and the administrative agent will maintain records showing the number of Awards granted to each Participant under the Plan.

8.2 Tax Withholding.

- (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, all distributions, delivery of Shares or payments to a Participant (or to the liquidator, executor or administrator, as the case may be, of the estate of the Participant) under the Plan shall be made net of applicable source deductions. If the event giving rise to the withholding obligation involves an issuance or delivery of Shares, then, the withholding obligation may be satisfied by (a) having the Participant elect to have the appropriate number of such Shares sold by the Corporation, the Corporation's transfer agent and registrar or any trustee appointed by the Corporation pursuant to Section 8.1 hereof, on behalf of and as agent for the Participant as soon as permissible and practicable, with the proceeds of such sale being delivered to the Corporation, which will in turn remit such amounts to the appropriate governmental authorities, or (b) any other mechanism as may be required or appropriate to conform with local tax and other rules.
- (b) Notwithstanding the first paragraph of this Section 8.2, the applicable tax withholdings may be waived where the Participant directs in writing that a payment be made directly to the Participant's registered retirement savings plan in circumstances to which regulation 100(3) of the regulations of the Tax Act apply.

8.3 Reorganization of the Corporation.

The existence of any Awards shall not affect in any way the right or power of the Corporation or its shareholders to make or authorize any adjustment, recapitalization, reorganization or other change in the Corporation's capital structure or its business, or any amalgamation, combination, merger or consolidation involving the Corporation or to create or issue any bonds, debentures, shares or other securities of the Corporation or the rights and conditions attaching thereto or to affect the dissolution or liquidation of the Corporate or any sale or transfer of all or any part of its assets or business, or any other corporate act or proceeding, whether of a similar nature or otherwise.

8.4 Governing Laws.

The Plan and all matters to which reference is made herein shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Province of British Columbia and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein.

8.5 Severability.

The invalidity or unenforceability of any provision of the Plan shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provision and any invalid or unenforceable provision shall be severed from the Plan.

8.6 Effective Date of the Plan.

The Plan was approved by the Board on August 25, 2023 and will be effective from such date until the date it is terminated by the Board in accordance with the Plan.

ARTICLE 9 PLAN PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO U.S. TAXPAYERS

9.1 General.

The provisions of this Article 9 apply to Awards held by a U.S. Taxpayer to the extent such Awards are subject to U.S. Taxation. The following provisions apply, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Plan. All capitalized terms used in this Article 9 and not defined herein, shall have the meaning attributed to them in the Plan.

9.2 Definitions.

- (a) "**Code**" means the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and any applicable United States Treasury Regulations and other binding regulatory guidance thereunder.
- (b) "Section 409A" means section 409A of the Code.
- (c) "Separation From Service" shall mean shall mean the separation from service with the Corporation within the meaning of U.S. Treas. Regs. § 1.409A-1(h).

Whether a Separation from Service has occurred is determined based on whether the facts and circumstances indicate that the Corporation and the Participant reasonably anticipated that no further services would be performed after a certain date or that the level of bona fide services the Participant would perform after such date (whether as an employee or independent contractor) would permanently decrease to no more than twenty percent (20%) of the average level of bona fide services performed (whether as an employee or an independent contractor) over the immediately preceding thirty six (36) month period (or the full period of services to the Corporation if the Participant has been providing services to the Corporation less than thirty six (36) months)). Separation from service shall not be deemed to occur while the Participant is on military leave, sick leave or other bona fide leave of absence if the period does not exceed six (6) months or, if longer, so long as the Participant retains a right to reemployment with the Corporation under an applicable statute or by contract. For this purpose, a leave is bona fide only if, and so long as, there is a reasonable expectation that the Participant will return to perform services for the Corporation. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a twentynine (29) month period of absence will be substituted for such six (6) month period if the leave is due to any medically determinable physical or mental impairment that can be expected to result in death or can be expected to last for a continuous period of no less than six (6) months and that causes the Participant to be unable to perform the duties of his or her position of employment. For this purpose, the Corporation includes all entities would be considered a single employer for purposes of U.S. Treasury Regulations; provided that, in applying those regulations, the language "at least 50 percent" shall be used instead of "at least 80 percent" each place it appears therein. Notwithstanding the foregoing, with respect to a Participant who is a non-employee director, a "Separation from Service" shall mean a complete severance of a director's relationship as a director of the Corporation and as an independent contractor of the Corporation. A director may have a Separation from Service upon resignation as a director even if the director then becomes an officer or employee of the Corporation.

- (d) "**Specified Employee**" means a US Taxpayer who meets the definition of "specified employee," as defined in Section 409A(a)(2)(B)(i) of the Code.
- (e) **"US Taxpayer**" means a Participant whose compensation from the Corporation is subject to Section 409A.

9.3 Compliance with Section 409A.

Notwithstanding any provision of the Plan to the contrary, it is intended that any payments under the Plan either be exempt from or comply with Section 409A, and all provisions of the Plan shall be construed and interpreted in a manner consistent with the requirements for avoiding taxes or penalties under Section 409A. Each payment made in respect of Restricted Share Units and Deferred Share Units shall be deemed to be a separate payment for purposes of Section 409A. Each US Taxpayer is solely responsible and liable for the satisfaction of all taxes and penalties that may be imposed on or for the account of such US Taxpayer in connection with the Plan (including any taxes and penalties under Section 409A), and neither the Corporation nor any of its subsidiaries shall have any obligation to indemnify or otherwise hold such US Taxpayer (or any beneficiary) harmless from any or all of such taxes or penalties.

- (a) **Option Awards**. When determining the Option Price for any Option Award granted to a US Taxpayer, the "Market Value" shall be determined in the manner defined in Section 1.1.
- (b) **DSU Awards**. Notwithstanding Article 4, a DSU which becomes payable on account of a Termination Date shall be payable by reason of such circumstance only if the circumstance is a Separation from Service; and if such payment has become payable on account of a Separation from Service, such payment shall be made as soon as administratively practicable but in all events by the 60th day following the Separation from Service (without regard to any DSU Redemption Notice given by the Participant); provided that if the payment is to be made to any Participant who is determined to be a Specified Employee, such payment shall not be paid before the date which is six months after such Specified Employee's Separation from Service (or, if earlier, the date of death of such Specified Employee). Following any applicable six month delay of payment, all such delayed payments shall be made to the Specified Employee in a lump sum on the earliest possible payment date.
- RSU Awards. Notwithstanding Article 5, an RSU which becomes payable upon (c) an RSU Vesting Determination Date shall be made as soon as administratively practicable but in all events by the 60th day following the RSU Vesting Determination Date (without regard to any RSU Settlement Notice given by the Participant). In the case of any termination event that qualifies for accelerated vesting and payment under Section 6.2, an RSU that is not otherwise exempt from Section 409A shall be payable by reason of such circumstance only if the circumstance is a Separation from Service; and if such payment has become payable on account of a Separation from Service, such payment shall be made as soon as administratively practicable but in all events by the 60th day following the Separation from Service (without regard to any RSU Settlement Notice given by the Participant); provided that if the payment is to be made to any Participant who is determined to be a Specified Employee, such payment shall not be paid before the date which is six months after such Specified Employee's Separation from Service (or, if earlier, the date of death of such Specified Employee). Following any applicable six month delay of payment, all such delayed payments shall be made to the Specified Employee in a lump sum on the earliest possible payment date.
- (d) **Special Requirement for Option Awards Intended to Qualify as ISOs**. An Option Award granted to a US Taxpayer that is intended to qualify as an "incentive stock option" ("ISO") within the meaning of section 422 of the Code shall be subject to the following requirements:
 - (i) The maximum number of Shares available for issuance of ISOs shall be 1,000,000 Shares.

- (ii) An ISO may be granted only to employees (including a director or officer who is also an employee) of the Corporation (or of any parent or subsidiary of the Corporation). For purposes of this Article 9, the term "employee" shall mean a person who is an employee for purposes of the Code and the terms "parent" and "subsidiary" shall have the meanings set forth in sections 424(e) and 424(f) of the Code.
- (iii) The Corporation will not grant ISOs in which the aggregate fair market value (determined as of the date of grant) of the Shares with respect to which ISOs are exercisable for the first time by any US Taxpayer during any calendar year (under this Plan and all other plans of the Corporation and of any parent or subsidiary of the Corporation) exceeds US\$100,000 or any limitation subsequently set forth in section 422(d) of the Code.
- (iv) When determining the Option Price for any ISO, the "Market Value" shall be determined in the manner defined in Section 1.1; provided, however, that, in the case of the grant of an ISO to a US Taxpayer who, at the time such ISO is granted, is a ten percent (10%) shareholder, the exercise price payable per Share upon exercise of such ISO will be not less than 110% of the Market Value of a Share on the date of grant of such ISO.
- (v) An ISO will terminate and no longer be exercisable no later than ten years after the date of grant of such ISO; provided, however, that in the case of a grant of an ISO to a US Taxpayer who, at the time such ISO is granted, is a ten percent (10%) shareholder, such ISO will terminate and no longer be exercisable no later than five years after the date of grant of such ISO. The foregoing term limits shall apply even if the expiry date falls within a Black-Out Period, notwithstanding anything in the contrary in Section 3.4(b).
- (vi) If a US Taxpayer who has been granted ISOs ceases to be employed by the Corporation (or by any parent or subsidiary of the Corporation) for any reason, whether voluntary or involuntary, other than death, permanent disability or cause, such ISO shall be exercisable by the US Taxpayer (to the extent such ISO was vested on the date of cessation of employment) at any time prior to the earlier of (i) the date that is three months after the date of cessation of employment or (ii) the expiration of the term of such ISO. If a US Taxpayer who has been granted ISOs ceases to be employed by the Corporation (or by any parent or subsidiary of the Corporation) because of the death or permanent disability of such US Taxpayer, such US Taxpayer, such US Taxpayer's personal representatives or administrators, or any person or persons to whom such ISO is transferred by will or the applicable laws of descent and distribution, may exercise such ISO (to the extent such ISO was vested on the date of death or permanent disability, as the case may be) at any time prior to the earlier of (i) the date that is one year after the date of death or permanent disability, as the case may be, or (ii) the expiration of the term of such ISO. If a US Taxpayer who has been granted ISOs ceases to be employed by the Corporation (or by any parent or

subsidiary of the Corporation) for cause, the right to exercise such ISO will terminate on the date of cessation of employment, unless otherwise determined by the directors. For purposes of this Article 9, the term "permanent disability" has the meaning assigned to that term in section 422(e)(3) of the Code.

- (vii) An ISO granted to a US Taxpayer may be exercised during such person's lifetime only by such US Taxpayer.
- (viii) An ISO granted to a US Taxpayer may not be transferred, assigned or pledged by such US Taxpayer, except by will or by the laws of descent and distribution.
- (ix) No ISO will be granted more than ten years after the earlier of the date this Plan is adopted by the Board or the date this Plan is approved by the shareholders of the Corporation.

APPENDIX "A" FORM OF OPTION AGREEMENT

GOAT INDUSTRIES LTD.

OPTION AGREEMENT

This Stock Option Agreement (the "**Option Agreement**") is entered into between GOAT Industries Ltd. (the "**Corporation**"), and the optionee named below (the "**Optionee**") pursuant to and on the terms and subject to the conditions of the Corporation's Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan (the "**Plan**"). Capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined in this Option Agreement shall have the meanings set forth in the Plan.

The terms of the option (the "**Option**"), in addition to those terms set forth in the Plan, are as follows:

- 1. **Optionee**. The Optionee is \blacktriangleright and the address of the Optionee is currently \blacktriangleright .
- 2. Number of Shares. The Optionee may purchase up to ► Shares of the Corporation (the "Option Shares") pursuant to this Option, as and to the extent that the Option vests and becomes exercisable as set forth in section 6 of this Option Agreement.
- 3. **Option Price**. The exercise price is Cdn **\$**▶ per Option Share (the "**Option Price**").
- 4. **Date Option Granted**. The Option was granted on \blacktriangleright .
- 5. **Term of Option**. The Option terminates on ▶. (the "**Expiry Date**").
- 6. **Vesting**. The Option to purchase Option Shares shall vest and become exercisable as follows:

- 7. **Exercise of Options**. In order to exercise the Option, the Optionee shall notify the Corporation in the form annexed hereto as Schedule "A", whereupon the Corporation shall use reasonable efforts to cause the Optionee to receive a certificate representing the relevant number of fully paid and non-assessable Shares in the Corporation.
- 8. **Transfer of Option**. The Option is not-transferable or assignable except in accordance with the Plan.
- 9. U.S. Securities Laws. If the Options and the Shares are not registered under the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "U.S. Securities Act"), or any state securities laws, the Options may not be exercised in the "United States" (as defined in Rule 902 of Regulation S under the U.S. Securities Act) unless an exemption from the registration requirements of the U.S. Securities Act is available. Any Shares issued to Optionee in the United States that have not been registered under the U.S. Securities Act

will be deemed "restricted securities" (as defined in Rule 144(a)(3) of the U.S. Securities Act) and bear a restrictive legend to such effect.

- 10. **Inconsistency**. This Option Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan and, in the event of any inconsistency or contradiction between the terms of this Option Agreement and the Plan, the terms of the Plan shall govern.
- 11. **Severability**. Wherever possible, each provision of this Option Agreement shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but if any provision of this Option Agreement is held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under any applicable law or rule in any jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provision or any other jurisdiction, but this Option Agreement shall be reformed, construed and enforced in such jurisdiction as if such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision had never been contained herein.
- 12. **Entire Agreement**. This Option Agreement and the Plan embody the entire agreement and understanding among the parties and supersede and pre-empt any prior understandings, agreements or representations by or among the parties, written or oral, which may have related to the subject matter hereof in any way.
- 13. **Successors and Assigns**. This Option Agreement shall bind and enure to the benefit of the Optionee and the Corporation and their respective successors and permitted assigns.
- 14. **Time of the Essence**. Time shall be of the essence of this Agreement and of every part hereof.
- 15. **Governing Law**. This Agreement and the Option shall be governed by and interpreted and enforced in accordance with the laws of the Province of British Columbia and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein.
- 16. **Counterparts**. This Option Agreement may be executed in separate counterparts, each of which is deemed to be an original and all of which taken together constitute one and the same agreement.

[Remainder of this page left intentionally blank; Signature page follows]

By signing this Agreement, the Optionee acknowledges that the Optionee has been provided a copy of and has read and understands the Plan and agrees to the terms and conditions of the Plan and this Option Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereof have executed this Option Agreement as of the _____day of , 20__.

GOAT INDUSTRIES LTD.

Per:	
Name:	
Title:	

Witness

[Insert Participant's Name]

SCHEDULE "A" ELECTION TO EXERCISE STOCK OPTIONS

TO: GOAT INDUSTRIES LTD. (the "Corporation")

The undersigned Optionee hereby elects to exercise Options granted by the Corporation to the undersigned pursuant to a Grant Agreement dated \triangleright , 20 \triangleright under the Corporation's Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan (the "**Plan**"), for the number Shares set forth below. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the meanings given to them in the Plan.

\$

\$

Number of Shares to be Acquired:

Option Price (per Share):

Aggregate Purchase Price:

Amount enclosed that is payable on account of any source deductions relating to this Option exercise (contact the Corporation for details of such amount):

Or check here if alternative arrangements have been made with the Corporation;

and hereby tenders a certified cheque, bank draft or other form of payment confirmed as acceptable by the Corporation for such aggregate purchase price, and, if applicable, all source seductions, and directs such Shares to be registered in the name of

In connection with such exercise the undersigned represents, warrants and covenants to the Corporation (and acknowledges that the Corporation is relying thereon) that **(check one)**:

- [] 1. The undersigned is not a U.S. person (the definition of which includes, but is not limited to, a person resident in the United States, a partnership or corporation organized or incorporated under the laws of the United States, and a trust or estate of which any trustee, executor or administrator is a U.S. person), the undersigned was not offered the Shares in the United States and the Option is not being exercised within the United States or for the account or benefit of a U.S. person. The terms "United States" and "U.S. person" are as defined in Rule 902 of Regulation S under the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "U.S. Securities Act"); or
- [] 2. The undersigned represents, warrants and covenants to the Corporation that:
 - (a) The Optionee, upon exercise of Options, is acquiring Shares as principal and for the account of the Optionee.

- (b) In issuing the Shares to the Optionee upon the exercise of Options, the Corporation is relying on the representations and warranties of the Optionee contained herein to support the conclusion of the Corporation that the issuance of Shares upon the exercise of Options does not require registration under the U.S. Securities Act or to be qualified under the securities laws of any state of the United States.
- (c) The Optionee acknowledges that it is not acquiring the Common Shares as a result of "general solicitation" or "general advertising" (as such terms are used in Regulation D under the U.S. Securities Act), including without limitation, advertisements, articles, notices or other communications published in any newspaper, magazine or similar media or on the internet, or broadcast over radio or television or on the internet, or any seminar or meeting whose attendees have been invited by general solicitation or general advertising.
- (d) The Optionee understands and agrees that the Shares have not been and will not be registered under the U.S. Securities Act and the Shares are being offered and sold by the Corporation in reliance upon an exemption from registration under the U.S. Securities Act.
- (e) Neither the Options nor the Shares issued upon the exercise of Options have been or will be registered under the U.S. Securities Act or any state securities laws. The Option may not be exercised in the United States unless exempt from such registration requirements. Shares issued to the Optionee in the United States will be deemed "restricted securities" (as defined in Rule 144 of the U.S. Securities Act) and bear a restrictive legend to such effect.
- (f) Each certificate representing Shares issued to the Optionee upon the exercise of Options shall bear a legend in substantially the following form:

"THE SECURITIES REPRESENTED HEREBY HAVE NOT BEEN AND WILL NOT BE REGISTERED UNDER THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "U.S. SECURITIES ACT"). THESE SECURITIES MAY BE PLEDGED OFFERED, SOLD, OR **OTHERWISE** TRANSFERRED ONLY (A) OUTSIDE THE UNITED STATES IN COMPLIANCE WITH REGULATION S UNDER THE U.S. SECURITIES ACT ("ACT"), (B) IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE **EXEMPTION** FROM THE REGISTRATION **REQUIREMENTS UNDER THE ACT PROVIDED BY SECTION** SUCH ACT OR RULE 144 OR RULE 144A 4 OF THEREUNDER, IF AVAILABLE, AND IN ACCORDANCE WITH APPLICABLE STATE SECURITIES LAWS, OR (D) IN A TRANSACTION THAT DOES NOT REQUIRE REGISTRATION UNDER THE U.S. SECURITIES ACT OR ANY APPLICABLE STATE LAWS AND REGULATIONS GOVERNING THE OFFER AND SALE OF SECURITIES, AND THE HOLDER HAS, PRIOR TO SUCH SALE, **FURNISHED** TO THE CORPORATION AN OPINION OF COUNSEL OR OTHER **EVIDENCE** OF EXEMPTION, IN **EITHER** CASE REASONABLY SATISFACTORY TO THE CORPORATION. DELIVERY OF THIS CERTIFICATE MAY NOT CONSTITUTE "GOOD DELIVERY" IN SETTLEMENT OF TRANSACTIONS ON STOCK EXCHANGES."

provided that, if Shares issued upon the exercise of Options are being sold under clause (B) above, the legend may be removed by providing a declaration to the Corporation's transfer agent in such form as the Corporation may from time to time prescribe together with such documentation as the Corporation or its transfer agent may require (which may include an opinion of counsel of recognized standing reasonably satisfactory to the Corporation), to the effect that the sale of the securities is being made in compliance with Rule 904 of Regulation S under the U.S. Securities Act; and

provided further, that, if the Shares issued upon the exercise of Options are being sold pursuant to Rule 144 of the U.S. Securities Act, if available, the legend may be removed by delivery to the Corporation and the Corporation's transfer agent an opinion of counsel of recognized standing in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Corporation, to the effect that the legend is no longer required under applicable requirements of the U.S. Securities Act.

(g) The Optionee acknowledges that the Corporation may have federal, state, provincial or local tax withholding and reporting obligations and consents to such actions by the Corporation as may reasonably be required to comply with such obligations in connection with the exercise of Options. The acceptance and exercise of Options and the sale of Shares issued pursuant to the exercise of Options may have consequences under federal, provincial and other tax and securities laws which may vary depending on the individual circumstances of the Optionee. Accordingly, the Optionee acknowledges that the Optionee has consulted, as the Optionee considers necessary, personal legal and tax advisors in connection with the Options or the Shares to be issued upon exercise of the Options.

The foregoing representations, warranties and covenants are made by the undersigned with the intent that they be relied upon in determining whether the Shares issuable upon the exercise of Options may be issued under applicable securities laws. The undersigned undertakes to notify the Corporation immediately of any change in any representation, warranty or other information relating to the undersigned set forth herein which takes place prior to the date of issuance of the Shares.

By executing this Election to Exercise Stock Options, the undersigned hereby confirms that the undersigned has read the Plan and agrees to be bound by the provisions of the Plan.

[Remainder of this page left intentionally blank; Signature page follows]

I hereby agree to file or cause the Corporation to file on my behalf, on a timely basis, all insider reports and other reports that I may be required to file under applicable securities laws. I understand that this request to exercise my Options is irrevocable.

DATED this \blacktriangleright day of \triangleright , \triangleright .

Signature of Participant

Name of Participant (Please Print)

APPENDIX "B" FORM OF DSU AGREEMENT

GOAT INDUSTRIES LTD.

DEFERRED SHARE UNIT AGREEMENT

Name: [name of DSU Participant]

Award Date [insert date]

GOAT Industries Ltd. (the "**Corporation**") has adopted the Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan (the "**Plan**"). Your award is governed in all respects by the terms of the Plan, and the provisions of the Plan are hereby incorporated by reference. For greater certainty, the provisions set out in Article 4 and Article 6 of the Plan applicable to DSUs shall be deemed to form part of this DSU Agreement *mutatis mutandis*. Capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined in this DSU Agreement shall have the meanings set forth in the Plan. If there is a conflict between the terms of this DSU Agreement and the Plan, the terms of the Plan shall govern.

Your Award The Corporation hereby grants to you ► DSUs.

Settlement. The DSUs shall be settled as follows:

(Select one of the following three options):

- (a) One Share issued from treasury per DSU.
- (b) Cash Equivalent of one Share per DSU.
- (c) Either (a), (b), or a combination thereof, at the election of the Board.

PLEASE SIGN AND RETURN A COPY OF THIS DSU AGREEMENT TO THE CORPORATION.

By your signature below, you acknowledge that you have received a copy of the Plan and have reviewed, considered and agreed to the terms of this DSU Agreement and the Plan.

Signature	Date
	On behalf of the Corporation: GOAT INDUSTRIES LTD.
	Per:
	Name: ►
	Title: ►
	B-1

APPENDIX "C" FORM OF RSU AGREEMENT

GOAT INDUSTRIES LTD.

RESTRICTED SHARE UNIT AGREEMENT

This restricted share unit agreement ("**RSU Agreement**") is entered into between GOAT Industries Ltd. (the "**Corporation**") and the Participant named below (the "**Recipient**") of the restricted share units ("**RSUs**") pursuant to the Corporation's Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan (the "**Plan**"). Capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined in this RSU Agreement shall have the meanings set forth in the Plan.

The terms of the RSUs, in addition to those terms set forth in the Plan, are as follows:

- 1. **Recipient**. The Recipient is \blacktriangleright and the address of the Recipient is currently \blacktriangleright .
- 2. Grant of RSUs. The Recipient is hereby granted ► RSUs.
- 3. **Settlement**. The RSUs shall be settled as follows:

(Select one of the following three options):

- (a) One Share issued from treasury per RSU.
- (b) Cash Equivalent of one Share per RSU.
- (c) Either (a), (b), or a combination thereof, at the election of the Board.
- 4. **Restriction Period**. In accordance with Section 5.3 of the Plan, the restriction period in respect of the RSUs granted hereunder, as determined by the Board, shall commence on ► and terminate on ►.
- 5. Performance Criteria. ►.
- 6. Performance Period. ►.
- 7. Vesting. The RSUs will vest as follows:

▶.

- 8. **Transfer of RSUs**. The RSUs granted hereunder are not-transferable or assignable except in accordance with the Plan.
- 9. U.S. Securities Laws. If the Shares issuable upon the vesting of the RSUs are not registered under the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "U.S. Securities Act"), or any state securities laws, the Shares may not be issued in the "United States" (as defined in Rule 902 of Regulation S under the U.S. Securities Act) unless an exemption from the registration requirements of the U.S. Securities Act is available. Any Shares

issued to a Recipient in the United States that have not been registered under the U.S. Securities Act will be deemed "restricted securities" (as defined in Rule 144(a)(3) of the U.S. Securities Act) and bear a restrictive legend to such effect.

- 10. **Inconsistency**. This RSU Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan and, in the event of any inconsistency or contradiction between the terms of this RSU Agreement and the Plan, the terms of the Plan shall govern.
- 11. **Severability**. Wherever possible, each provision of this RSU Agreement shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but if any provision of this RSU Agreement is held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under any applicable law or rule in any jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provision or any other jurisdiction, but this RSU Agreement shall be reformed, construed and enforced in such jurisdiction as if such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision had never been contained herein.
- 12. **Entire Agreement**. This RSU Agreement and the Plan embody the entire agreement and understanding among the parties and supersede and pre-empt any prior understandings, agreements or representations by or among the parties, written or oral, which may have related to the subject matter hereof in any way.
- 13. **Successors and Assigns**. This RSU Agreement shall bind and enure to the benefit of the Recipient and the Corporation and their respective successors and permitted assigns.
- 14. **Time of the Essence**. Time shall be of the essence of this Agreement and of every part hereof.
- 15. **Governing Law**. This RSU Agreement and the RSUs shall be governed by and interpreted and enforced in accordance with the laws of the Province of British Columbia and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein.
- 16. **Counterparts**. This RSU Agreement may be executed in separate counterparts, each of which is deemed to be an original and all of which taken together constitute one and the same agreement.

By signing this RSU Agreement, the Participant acknowledges that he or she has been provided with, has read and understands the Plan and this RSU Agreement.

In connection with the RSU, the undersigned represents, warrants and covenants to the Corporation (and acknowledges that the Corporation is relying thereon) that **(check one)**:

[] 1. The undersigned is not a U.S. person (the definition of which includes, but is not limited to, a person resident in the United States, a partnership or corporation organized or incorporated under the laws of the United States, and a trust or estate of which any trustee, executor or administrator is a U.S. person), the undersigned was not offered the Shares in the United States and the RSU is not being exercised within the United States or for the account or benefit of a U.S. person. The terms "**United States**" and "**U.S. person**" are as

defined in Rule 902 of Regulation S under the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "U.S. Securities Act"); or

- [] 2. The undersigned represents, warrants and covenants to the Corporation that:
 - (a) The RSU Holder, upon receipt of RSU's, is acquiring Shares as principal and for the account of the RSU Holder.
 - (b) In issuing the Shares to the RSU Holder upon the receipt of RSU's, the Corporation is relying on the representations and warranties of the RSU Holder contained herein to support the conclusion of the Corporation that the issuance of Shares upon the receipt of RSU's does not require registration under the U.S. Securities Act or to be qualified under the securities laws of any state of the United States.
 - (c) The RSU Holder acknowledges that it is not acquiring the Common Shares as a result of "general solicitation" or "general advertising" (as such terms are used in Regulation D under the U.S. Securities Act), including without limitation, advertisements, articles, notices or other communications published in any newspaper, magazine or similar media or on the internet, or broadcast over radio or television or on the internet, or any seminar or meeting whose attendees have been invited by general solicitation or general advertising.
 - (d) The RSU Holder understands and agrees that the Shares have not been and will not be registered under the U.S. Securities Act and the Shares are being offered and sold by the Corporation in reliance upon an exemption from registration under the U.S. Securities Act.
 - (e) Neither the RSU nor the Shares issued upon the receipt of the RSU have been or will be registered under the U.S. Securities Act or any state securities laws. The RSU may not be exercised in the United States unless exempt from such registration requirements. Shares issued to the RSU Holder in the United States will be deemed "restricted securities" (as defined in Rule 144 of the U.S. Securities Act) and bear a restrictive legend to such effect.
 - (f) Each certificate representing Shares issued to the RSU Holder upon the receipt of RSU's shall bear a legend in substantially the following form:

"THE SECURITIES REPRESENTED HEREBY HAVE NOT BEEN AND WILL NOT BE REGISTERED UNDER THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "U.S. SECURITIES ACT"). THESE SECURITIES MAY BE OFFERED, SOLD, PLEDGED OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED ONLY (A) OUTSIDE THE UNITED STATES IN COMPLIANCE WITH REGULATION S UNDER THE U.S. SECURITIES ACT ("ACT"), (B) IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE EXEMPTION FROM THE REGISTRATION **REQUIREMENTS UNDER THE ACT PROVIDED BY SECTION** 4 OF SUCH ACT OR RULE 144 OR RULE 144A THEREUNDER, IF AVAILABLE, AND IN ACCORDANCE WITH APPLICABLE STATE SECURITIES LAWS, OR (D) IN A TRANSACTION THAT DOES NOT REQUIRE REGISTRATION UNDER THE U.S. SECURITIES ACT OR ANY APPLICABLE STATE LAWS AND REGULATIONS GOVERNING THE OFFER AND SALE OF SECURITIES, AND THE HOLDER HAS, PRIOR TO SUCH SALE, FURNISHED TO THE CORPORATION AN OPINION OF COUNSEL OR OTHER **EVIDENCE** OF EXEMPTION, IN EITHER CASE REASONABLY SATISFACTORY TO THE CORPORATION. DELIVERY OF THIS CERTIFICATE MAY NOT CONSTITUTE "GOOD DELIVERY" IN SETTLEMENT OF TRANSACTIONS **ON STOCK EXCHANGES."**

provided that, if Shares issued upon the receipt of RSU's are being sold under clause (B) above, the legend may be removed by providing a declaration to the Corporation's transfer agent in such form as the Corporation may from time to time prescribe together with such documentation as the Corporation or its transfer agent may require (which may include an opinion of counsel of recognized standing reasonably satisfactory to the Corporation), to the effect that the sale of the securities is being made in compliance with Rule 904 of Regulation S under the U.S. Securities Act; and

provided further, that, if the Shares issued upon the receipt of RSU's are being sold pursuant to Rule 144 of the U.S. Securities Act, if available, the legend may be removed by delivery to the Corporation and the Corporation's transfer agent an opinion of counsel of recognized standing in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Corporation, to the effect that the legend is no longer required under applicable requirements of the U.S. Securities Act.

(g) The RSU holder acknowledges that the Corporation may have federal, state, provincial or local tax withholding and reporting obligations and consents to such actions by the Corporation as may reasonably be required to comply with such obligations in connection with the receipt of RSU's. The acceptance and receipt of RSU's and the sale of Shares issued pursuant to the receipt of RSU's may have consequences under federal, provincial and other tax and securities laws which may vary depending on the individual circumstances of the RSU Holder. Accordingly, the RSU Holder acknowledges that the RSU Holder has consulted, as the RSU Holder considers necessary, personal legal and tax advisors in connection with the RSU's and the RSU Holder's dealings with respect to the RSU's or the Shares to be issued upon receipt of RSU's.

The foregoing representations, warranties and covenants are made by the undersigned with the intent that they be relied upon in determining whether the Shares issuable upon the receipt of RSU's may be issued under applicable securities laws. The undersigned undertakes to notify the Corporation immediately of any change in any representation, warranty or other information relating to the undersigned set forth herein which takes place prior to the date of issuance of the Shares.

By executing this RSU Agreement, the undersigned hereby confirms that the undersigned has read the Plan and agrees to be bound by the provisions of the Plan.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereof have executed this RSU Agreement as of the \triangleright day of \triangleright , 20 \triangleright .

GOAT INDUSTRIES LTD.

Per:	
Name: 🕨	
Fitle: 🕨	

Witness

[Insert Participant's Name]

SCHEDULE "B" Audit Committee Charter

AUDIT COMMITTEE CHARTER

(Approved by the Board of Directors on April 23, 2021)

Goat Industries Ltd.

AUDIT COMMITTEE CHARTER

1. **PURPOSE**

The main purpose of the Audit Committee (the **"Committee"**) of the Board of Directors (the **"Board"**) of Goat Industries Ltd. (**"Goat"** or the **"Company"**) is to assist the Board in fulfilling its statutory responsibilities in relation to internal control and financial reporting, and to carry out certain oversight functions on behalf of the Board, including the oversight of:

- (a) the integrity of the Company's financial statements and other financial information provided by the Company to securities regulators, governmental bodies and the public to ensure that the Company's financial disclosures are complete, accurate, in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board ("IASB") and interpretations by the International Financial Reporting Interpretations Committee ("IFRIC"), and fairly present the financial position and risks of the Company;
- (b) assessing the independence, qualifications and performance of the Company's independent auditor (the **"Auditor"**), appointing and replacing the Auditor, overseeing the audit and non-audit services provided by the Auditor, and approving the compensation of the Auditor;
- (c) Senior Management (as defined below) responsibility for assessing and reporting on the effectiveness of internal controls;
- (d) financial matters and management of financial risks;
- (e) the prevention and detection of fraudulent activities; and
- (f) investigation of complaints and submissions regarding accounting or auditing matters and unethical or illegal behavior.

The Committee provides an avenue for communication between the Auditor, the Company's executive officers and other senior managers (**"Senior Management"**) and the Board, and has the authority to communicate directly with the Auditor. The Committee shall have a clear understanding with the Auditor that they must maintain an open and transparent relationship with the Committee. The Auditor is ultimately accountable to the Committee and the Board, as representatives of the Company's shareholders.

2. COMPOSITION

The Committee shall be comprised of three directors. Each Committee member shall:

- (a) satisfy the laws governing the Company;
- (b) be "financially literate" in accordance with the definition set out in Section 1.6 of NI 52-110, which definition is reproduced in Appendix "A" of this charter.

The majority of Committee members shall be "independent" in accordance with Sections 1.4 and 1.5 of National Instrument 52-110 Audit Committees ("NI 52-110"), which sections are reproduced in Appendix

"A" of this charter, and the position of non-executive Chair of the Board is considered to be an executive officer of the Company.

Committee members and the chair of the Committee (the **"Committee Chair**") shall be appointed annually by the Board at the first Board meeting that is held after every annual general meeting of the Company's shareholders. The Board may remove a Committee member at any time in its sole discretion by a resolution of the Board.

If a Committee member simultaneously serves on the audit committees of more than three public companies, the Committee shall seek the Board's determination as to whether such simultaneous service would impair the ability of such member to effectively serve on the Committee and ensure that such determination is disclosed.

3. **MEETINGS**

The Committee shall meet at least once per financial quarter and as many additional times as the Committee deems necessary to carry out its duties effectively.

The Committee shall meet:

- (a) within 60 days following the end of each of the first three financial quarters to review and discuss the unaudited financial results for the preceding quarter and the related management's discussion and analysis ("MD&A"); and
- (b) within 120 days following the end of the Company's fiscal year end to review and discuss the audited financial results for the year and related MD&A.

As part of its job to foster open communication, the Committee shall meet at least once each financial quarter with Senior Management and the Auditor in separate executive sessions to discuss any matters that the Committee or each of these groups believe should be discussed privately.

A majority of the members of the Committee shall constitute a quorum for any Committee meeting. No business may be transacted by the Committee except at a meeting of its members at which a quorum of the Committee is present or by unanimous written consent of the Committee members.

The Committee Chair shall preside at each Committee meeting. In the event the Committee Chair is unable to attend or chair a Committee meeting, the Committee will appoint a chair for that meeting from the other Committee members.

The Corporate Secretary of the Company, or such individual as appointed by the Committee, shall act as secretary for a Committee meeting (the **"Committee Secretary"**) and, upon receiving a request to convene a Committee meeting from any Committee member, shall arrange for such meeting to be held.

The Committee Chair, in consultation with the other Committee members, shall set the agenda of items to be addressed at each Committee meeting. The Committee Secretary shall ensure that the agenda and any supporting materials for each upcoming Committee meeting are circulated to each Committee member in advance of such meeting.

The Committee may invite such officers, directors and employees of the Company, the Auditor, and other advisors as it may see fit from time to time to attend at one or more Committee meetings and

assist in the discussion and consideration of any matter. For purposes of performing their duties, members of the Committee shall, upon request, have immediate and full access to all corporate information and shall be permitted to discuss such information and any other matters relating to the duties and responsibilities of the Committee with officers, directors and employees of the Company, with the Auditor, and with other advisors subject to appropriate confidentiality agreements being in place.

Unless otherwise provided herein or as directed by the Board, proceedings of the Committee shall be conducted in accordance with the rules applicable to meetings of the Board.

4. DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

Subject to the powers and duties of the Board and the Articles of the Company, in order to carry out its oversight responsibilities, the Committee shall:

4.1 Financial Reporting Process

- (a) Review with Senior Management and the Auditor any items of concern, any proposed changes in the selection or application of accounting principles and policies and the reasons for the change, any identified risks and uncertainties, and any issues requiring the judgement of Senior Management, to the extent that the foregoing may be material to financial reporting.
- (b) Consider any matter required to be communicated to the Committee by the Auditor under generally accepted auditing standards, applicable law and listing standards, if applicable, including the Auditor's report to the Committee (and the response of Senior Management thereto) on:
 - (i) accounting policies and practices used by the Company;
 - (ii) alternative accounting treatments of financial information that have been discussed with Senior Management, including the ramifications of the use of such alternative treatments and disclosures and the treatment preferred by the Auditor; and
 - (iii) any other material written communications between the Auditor and Senior Management.
- (c) Discuss with the Auditor their views about the quality, not just the acceptability, of accounting principles and policies used by the Company, including estimates and judgements made by Senior Management and their selection of accounting principles.
- (d) Discuss with Senior Management and the Auditor:
 - (i) any accounting adjustments that were noted or proposed (immaterial or otherwise) by the Auditor but were not reflected in the financial statements;
 - (ii) any material correcting adjustments that were identified by the Auditor in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") or applicable law;

- (iii) any communication reflecting a difference of opinion between the audit team and the Auditor's national office on material auditing or accounting issues raised by the engagement; and
- (iv) any "management" or "internal control" letter issued, or proposed to be issued, by the Auditor to the Company.
- (e) Discuss with Senior Management and the Auditor any significant financial reporting issues considered during the fiscal period and the method of resolution, and resolve disagreements between Senior Management and the Auditor regarding financial reporting.
- (f) Review with Senior Management and the Auditor:
 - (i) any off-balance sheet financing mechanisms being used by the Company and their effect on the Company's financial statements; and
 - (ii) the effect of regulatory and accounting initiatives on the Company's financial statements, including the potential impact of proposed initiatives.
- (g) Review with Senior Management and the Auditor and legal counsel, if necessary, any litigation, claim or other contingency, including tax assessments, that could have a material effect on the financial position or operating results of the Company, and the manner in which these matters have been disclosed or reflected in the financial statements.
- (h) Review with the Auditor any audit problems or difficulties experienced by the Auditor in performing the audit, including any restrictions or limitations imposed by Senior Management, and the response of Senior Management, and resolve any disagreements between Senior Management and the Auditor regarding these matters.
- (i) Review the results of the Auditor's work, including findings and recommendations, Senior Management's response, and any resulting changes in accounting practices or policies and the impact such changes may have on the financial statements.
- (j) Review and discuss with Senior Management the audited annual financial statements and related MD&A and make recommendations to the Board with respect to approval thereof before their release to the public.
- (k) Review and discuss with Senior Management and the Auditor all interim unaudited financial statements and related interim MD&A.
- (I) Approve interim unaudited financial statements and related interim MD&A prior to their filing and dissemination.
- (m) In connection with Sections 4.1 and 5.1 of National Instrument 52-109 Certification of Disclosure in Issuers' Annual and Interim Filings ("NI 52-109"), obtain confirmation from the Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") and the Chief Financial Officer ("CFO") (and considering the Auditor's comments, if any, thereon) to their knowledge:
 - (i) that the audited financial statements, together with any financial information included in the annual MD&A and annual information form, fairly present in all

material respects the Company's financial condition, financial performance and cash flows; and

- (ii) that the interim financial statements, together with any financial information included in the interim MD&A, fairly present in all material respects the Company's financial condition, financial performance and cash flows.
- (n) Review news releases to be issued in connection with the audited annual financial statements and related MD&A and the interim unaudited financial statements and related interim MD&A, before being disseminated to the public, if the Company is required to do so under applicable securities laws, paying particular attention to any use of "pro-forma" or "adjusted" non-GAAP, information.
- (o) Review any news release containing earnings guidance or financial information based upon the Company's financial statements prior to the release of such statements, if the Company is required to disseminate such news releases under applicable securities laws.
- (p) Review the appointment of the CFO and have the CFO report to the Committee on the qualifications of new key financial personnel involved in the financial reporting process.

4.2 Internal Controls

- (a) Consider and review with Senior Management and the Auditor the adequacy and effectiveness of internal controls over accounting and financial reporting within the Company and any proposed significant changes in them.
- (b) Consider and discuss any Auditor's comments on the Company's internal controls, together with Senior Management responses thereto.
- (c) Discuss, as appropriate, with Senior Management and the Auditor any major issues as to the adequacy of the Company's internal controls and any special audit steps in light of material internal control deficiencies.
- (d) Review annually the disclosure controls and procedures.
- (e) Receive confirmation from the CEO and the CFO of the effectiveness of disclosure controls and procedures, and whether there are any significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Company's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information or any fraud, whether or not material, that involves Senior Management or other employees who have a significant role in the Company's internal control over financial reporting. In addition, receive confirmation from the CEO and the CFO that they are prepared to sign the annual and quarterly certificates required by Sections 4.1 and 5.1 of NI 52-109, as amended from time to time.

4.3 The Auditor

Qualifications and Selection

- (a) Subject to the requirements of applicable law, be solely responsible to select, retain, compensate, oversee, evaluate and, where appropriate, replace the Auditor. The Committee shall be entitled to adequate funding from the Company for the purpose of compensating the Auditor for authorized services.
- (b) Instruct the Auditor that:
 - (i) they are ultimately accountable to the Board and the Committee, as representatives of shareholders; and
 - (ii) they must report directly to the Committee.
- (c) Ensure that the Auditor have direct and open communication with the Committee and that the Auditor meet with the Committee once each financial quarter without the presence of Senior Management to discuss any matters that the Committee or the Auditor believe should be discussed privately.
- (d) Evaluate the Auditor's qualifications, performance, and independence. As part of that evaluation:
 - (i) at least annually, request and review a formal report by the Auditor describing: the firm's internal quality-control procedures; any material issues raised by the most recent internal quality-control review, or peer review, of the firm, or by any inquiry or investigation by governmental or professional authorities, within the preceding five years, respecting one or more independent audits carried out by the firm, and any steps taken to deal with any such issues;
 - (ii) annually review and confirm with Senior Management and the Auditor the independence of the Auditor, including all relationships between the Auditor and the Company, including the amount of fees received by the Auditors for the audit services, the extent of non-audit services and fees therefor, the extent to which the compensation of the audit partners of the Auditor is based upon selling non-audit services, the timing and process for implementing the rotation of the lead audit partner, reviewing partner and other partners providing audit services for the Company, and whether there should be a regular rotation of the audit firm itself; and
 - (iii) annually review and evaluate senior members of the audit team of the Auditor, including their expertise and qualifications. In making this evaluation, the Committee should consider the opinions of Senior Management.

Conclusions on the independence of the Auditor should be reported by the Committee to the Board.

(e) Approve and review, and verify compliance with, the Company's policies for hiring of employees and former employees of the Auditor and former auditors. Such policies shall include, at minimum, a one-year hiring "cooling off" period.

Other Matters

- (a) Meet with the Auditor to review and approve the annual audit plan of the Company's financial statements prior to the annual audit being undertaken by the Auditor, including reviewing the year-to-year co-ordination of the audit plan and the planning, staffing and extent of the scope of the annual audit. This review should include an explanation from the Auditor of the factors considered by the Auditor in determining their audit scope, including major risk factors. The Auditor shall report to the Committee all significant changes to the approved audit plan.
- (b) Review and pre-approve all audit and non-audit services and engagement fees and terms in accordance with applicable law, including those provided to the Company's subsidiaries by the Auditor or any other person in its capacity as independent auditor of such subsidiary. Between scheduled Committee meetings, the Committee Chair, on behalf of the Committee, is authorized to pre-approve any audit or non-audit services and engagement fees and terms up to \$50,000. At the next Committee meeting, the Committee Chair shall report to the Committee any such pre-approval given.
- (c) Establish and adopt procedures for such matters.

4.4 <u>Compliance</u>

- (a) Monitor compliance by the Company with all payments and remittances required to be made in accordance with applicable law, where the failure to make such payments could render the Company's directors personally liable.
- (b) Receive regular updates from Senior Management regarding compliance with laws and regulations and the process in place to monitor such compliance, excluding, however, legal compliance matters subject to the oversight of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee of the Board, if any. Review the findings of any examination by regulatory authorities and any observations by the Auditor relating to such matters.
- (c) Establish and oversee the procedures in the Company's Whistleblower Policy to address:
 - (i) the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints received by the Company regarding accounting, internal accounting or auditing matters or unethical or illegal behaviour; and
 - (ii) confidential, anonymous submissions by employees of concerns regarding questionable accounting and auditing matters or unethical or illegal behaviour.
- (d) Ensure that political and charitable donations conform with policies and budgets approved by the Board.

- (e) Monitor management of hedging, debt and credit, make recommendations to the Board respecting policies for management of such risks, and review the Company's compliance therewith.
- (f) Approve the review and approval process for the expenses submitted for reimbursement by the CEO.
- (g) Oversee Senior Management's mitigation of material risks within the Committee's mandate and as otherwise assigned to it by the Board.

4.5 <u>Financial Oversight</u>

- (a) Assist the Board in its consideration and ongoing oversight of matters pertaining to:
 - (i) capital structure and funding including finance and cash flow planning;
 - (ii) capital management planning and initiatives;
 - (iii) property and corporate acquisitions and divestitures including proposals which may have a material impact on the Company's capital position;
 - (iv) the Company's annual budget;
 - (v) the Company's insurance program;
 - (vi) directors' and officers' liability insurance and indemnity agreements; and
 - (vii) matters the Board may refer to the Committee from time to time in connection with the Company's capital position.

4.6 <u>Other</u>

- (a) Perform such other duties as may be assigned to the Committee by the Board.
- (b) Annually review and assess the adequacy of its charter and recommend any proposed changes to the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee.
- (c) Review its own performance annually, and provide the results of such evaluation to the Board for its review.

5. **AUTHORITY**

The Committee shall have the resources and authority appropriate to discharge its duties and responsibilities, including the authority to:

- a. select, retain, terminate, set and approve the fees and other retention terms of special or independent counsel, accountants or other experts, as it deems appropriate; and
- b. obtain appropriate funding to pay, or approve the payment of, such approved fees, without seeking approval of the Board or Senior Management.

6. ACCOUNTABILITY

The Committee Chair shall make periodic reports to the Board, as requested by the Board, on matters that are within the Committee's area of responsibility.

The Committee shall maintain minutes of its meetings with the Company's Corporate Secretary and shall provide an oral report to the Board at the next Board meeting that is held after a Committee meeting.

Appendix "A"

Definitions from National Instrument 52-110 Audit Committees

Section 1.4 Meaning of Independence

- (1) An audit committee member is independent if he or she has no direct or indirect material relationship with the issuer.
- (2) For the purposes of subsection (1), a "material relationship" is a relationship which could, in the view of the issuer's board of directors, be reasonably expected to interfere with the exercise of a member's independent judgement.
- (3) Despite subsection (2), the following individuals are considered to have a material relationship with an issuer:
 - (a) an individual who is, or has been within the last three years, an employee or executive officer of the issuer;
 - (b) an individual whose immediate family member is, or has been within the last three years, an executive officer of the issuer;
 - (c) an individual who:
 - (i) is a partner of a firm that is the issuer's internal or external auditor,
 - (ii) is an employee of that firm, or
 - (iii) was within the last three years a partner or employee of that firm and personally worked on the issuer's audit within that time;
 - (d) an individual whose spouse, minor child or stepchild, or child or stepchild who shares a home with the individual:
 - (i) is a partner of a firm that is the issuer's internal or external auditor,
 - (ii) is an employee of that firm and participates in its audit, assurance or tax compliance (but not tax planning) practice, or
 - (iii) was within the last three years a partner or employee of that firm and personally worked on the issuer's audit within that time;
 - (e) an individual who, or whose immediate family member, is or has been within the last three years, an executive officer of an entity if any of the issuer's current executive officers serves or served at that same time on the entity's compensation committee; and
 - (f) an individual who received, or whose immediate family member who is employed as an executive officer of the issuer received, more than \$75,000 in direct compensation from the issuer during any 12 month period within the last three years.

- (4) Despite subsection (3), an individual will not be considered to have a material relationship with the issuer solely because
 - (a) he or she had a relationship identified in subsection (3) if that relationship ended before March 30, 2004; or
 - (b) he or she had a relationship identified in subsection (3) by virtue of subsection (8) if that relationship ended before June 30, 2005.
- (5) For the purposes of clauses (3)(c) and (3)(d), a partner does not include a fixed income partner whose interest in the firm that is the internal or external auditor is limited to the receipt of fixed amounts of compensation (including deferred compensation) for prior service with that firm if the compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service.
- (6) For the purposes of clause (3)(f), direct compensation does not include:
 - (a) remuneration for acting as a member of the board of directors or of any board committee of the issuer, and
 - (b) the receipt of fixed amounts of compensation under a retirement plan (including deferred compensation) for prior service with the issuer if the compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service.
- (7) Despite subsection (3), an individual will not be considered to have a material relationship with the issuer solely because the individual or his or her immediate family member
 - (a) has previously acted as an interim chief executive officer of the issuer, or
 - (b) acts, or has previously acted, as a chair or vice-chair of the board of directors or of any board committee of the issuer on a part-time basis.
- (8) For the purpose of Section 1.4, an issuer includes a subsidiary entity of the issuer and a parent of the issuer.

Section 1.5 Additional Independence Requirements

- (1) Despite any determination made under Section 1.4, an individual who
 - (a) accepts, directly or indirectly, any consulting, advisory or other compensatory fee from the issuer or any subsidiary entity of the issuer, other than as remuneration for acting in his or her capacity as a member of the board of directors or any board committee, or as a part-time chair or vice-chair of the board or any board committee; or
 - (b) is an affiliated entity of the issuer or any of its subsidiary entities, is considered to have a material relationship with the issuer.
- (2) For the purposes of subsection (1), the indirect acceptance by an individual of any consulting, advisory or other compensatory fee includes acceptance of a fee by
 - (a) an individual's spouse, minor child or stepchild, or a child or stepchild who shares the individual's home; or

- (b) an entity in which such individual is a partner, member, an officer such as a managing director occupying a comparable position or executive officer, or occupies a similar position (except limited partners, non-managing members and those occupying similar positions who, in each case, have no active role in providing services to the entity) and which provides accounting, consulting, legal, investment banking or financial advisory services to the issuer or any subsidiary entity of the issuer.
- (3) For the purposes of subsection (1), compensatory fees do not include the receipt of fixed amounts of compensation under a retirement plan (including deferred compensation) for prior service with the issuer if the compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service.

Section 1.6 Meaning of Financial Literacy

For the purposes of this Instrument, an individual is financially literate if he or she has the ability to read and understand a set of financial statements that present a breadth and level of complexity of accounting issues that are generally comparable to the breadth and complexity of the issues that can reasonably be expected to be raised by the issuer's financial statements. SCHEDULE "C" Investment Policy

GOAT INDUSTRIES LTD.

REVISED INVESTMENT POLICY

Revising the Investment Policy as Approved by the Board of Directors on April 12, 2021

Adopted by the Board of Directors as of September 11, 2024

Summary

GOAT Industries Ltd. (the "**Company**") is an investment issuer whose primary objective is to invest its funds for purposes of generating returns from capital appreciation and investment income. It intends to accomplish these goals through the identification of and investment in securities of private and publicly listed entities. The Company does not intend to limit its investments to any one sector, with its key investment criteria being whether the investment presented is of suitable scale and quality such that it is likely to achieve a significant increase in value for the Company's shareholders.

Investments will be acquired and held for short-term gains, income generation, or long-term capital appreciation, dependent upon the specific investment. The paramount goal of the Company will be to generate maximum returns from its investments.

The Company may establish an investment committee to oversee the identification, review and implementation of investments (the "**Committee**"). The Committee, if established, shall be comprised of a majority members of the Company's board of directors. The Company may also engage an investment manager to assist with identifying and executing upon investments, as well as monitoring investments over time.

The composition of the Company's investment portfolio will vary over time depending on its assessment of a number of factors, including the performance of its investments, developments in existing and potential markets, and risk assessment. The Company's investment objectives, investment strategy and investment restrictions may be amended from time to time on the recommendation of the Committee or senior management, subject to approval by the Company's board of directors. The Company's board of directors reserves the right and authority to change the general or specific focus of the Company's investments over time and reserves the right to diversify the Company's portfolio of investments by industry, geography, and investment type without providing prior announcement or notice.

The Company anticipates re-investing the profits realized from its investments to further the growth and development of the Company's investment portfolio. The declaration and payment of dividends to shareholders will become a priority once the Company has achieved steady or continuous cash flow from its investments.

Investment Objectives

The principal investment objectives of the Company are as follows:

 to seek high return investment opportunities by investing directly in a variety of securities or interests of public and private companies and assisting in early stage projects by providing financial support;

- to identify early stage opportunities with attractive risk/reward ratios;
- to preserve its capital and limit the downside risk of its capital;
- to achieve a reasonable rate of capital appreciation;
- to minimize the risk associated with each form of investment; and
- to seek liquidity in its investments.

Investment Strategy

To achieve the investment objectives stated above, while mitigating risk, the Company, when appropriate, shall employ the following strategies:

- The Company will obtain detailed knowledge of the relevant business in which the Investment will be made, as well as the target company ("**Investee**").
- The Company will seek to retain management or consultants having specific industry expertise within the industry or sector in which an investment is contemplated or has been made.
- The Company will work closely with the Investee's management and board, and in some cases, assist in sourcing experienced and qualified persons to add to the board and/or management of the Investee. In certain circumstances, a representative of the Company may be appointed to an Investee's board of directors.
- Investments may include, but need not be limited to:
 - equity, bridge loans, secured loans, unsecured loans, convertible debentures, warrants and options, royalties, streaming investments, net profit interests and other hybrid instruments;
 - acquisitions, partnership interests, or joint venture interests with Investees;
 - acquisition of a business or its assets, directly or via a wholly owned subsidiary, and subsequent managing or assisting in developing the underlying business;
 - capital investment in private companies, and assistance in moving them to an acquisition or merger transaction with a larger company or to the public stage through initial public offering, reverse takeover or other liquidity event;
 - early stage equity investments in public companies believed to have favourable management and business; and
 - where appropriate, acting as a third party advisor for opportunities in target or other companies, in exchange for a fee.
- The Company may temporarily invest surplus working capital funds in general marketable securities.
- The Company will have flexibility on the return sought, while seeking to recapture its capital within a reasonable period following the initial investment(s).

- The Company will seek to maintain the ability to actively review and monitor all of its investments on an ongoing basis. Investees will be required to provide continuous disclosure of operations and financial status. From time to time, the Company may insist on board or management representation on Investees.
- The Company will continually seek liquidity opportunities for its investments, with a view to optimizing the return on its investment; recognizing that no two investments will be alike in terms of the duration held or the best means of exiting an investment.
- The Company may acquire interests in Investees within the framework of the above guidelines, which from time to time may result in the Company holding a control or complete ownership position in an Investee.
- The Company may utilize the services of both independent organizations and securities dealers to gain additional information on target investments, where appropriate.

Notwithstanding the foregoing the Company's board of directors may from time to time authorize such investments outside of these disciplines, as it sees fit, for the benefit of the Company and its shareholders.

Pending investment of available funds, monies will be held in bank or trust accounts with Schedule A financial institutions.

Investments

Investment Criteria: The Company does not intend to limit its investments to any one sector, with its key investment criteria being whether the investment presented is of suitable scale and quality such that it is likely to achieve a significant increase in value for the Company's shareholders.

Composition: The actual composition of the Company's investment portfolio will vary over time depending on its assessment of a number of factors, including:

- inherent value of an investment target company's assets or potential;
- proven management, clearly-defined management objectives and strong technical and professional support;
- future capital requirements to develop the full potential of its business and the expected ability to raise the necessary capital;
- anticipated rate of return and the level of risk;
- financial performance;
- exit strategies and criteria;
- product whether the product is unique to a category (i.e., disruptive);
- distribution whether the company is currently in distribution;
- growth whether there is current production development in place for new items or a high level of research and development on new products, and

• analysis of gross margins, profits or timeline to break-even.

The Company will not be bound or restricted as to the geographic, percentage diversity, number of investments, or other restrictive parameters and may exercise flexibility in its approach to and investment of available funds.

Types: The Company will maintain a flexible position with respect to the form of investments taken, and may employ a wide range of investment instruments, including equity, bridge loans, secured loans, unsecured loans, convertible debentures, warrants and options, joint ventures, partnerships, net profit interests and other hybrid instruments.

Timing: The timing of the Company's investments will depend, in part, on available capital at any particular time, and the investment opportunities identified and available to the Company. Subject to the availability of capital, the Company intends to create a suitably diversified portfolio of investments and not retain available cash. The Company will not be bound or restricted as to the timing to invest available capital, but it will seek to fully deploy available capital in as expeditious a manner as determined by the Company's board of directors.

Notwithstanding the above, the Company must invest at least 60% of its available capital resources in Investees, in accordance with the investment objectives and strategy outlined herein, at all times (subject to a reasonable period of time following each raising of additional capital). In the event the Company fails to meet this requirement for a period of 180 days or more, it will forthwith call a meeting of its shareholders for the purpose of seeking majority of the minority approval (excluding management and insiders) to (i) continue to seek investment opportunities in accordance with the investment policies and strategies outlined herein, (ii) discontinue its operations as an investment company and seek alternative opportunities, or (iii) liquidate and discontinue all operations and return the proceeds therefrom to the minority shareholders as a return of capital or cash dividend.

Size: The Company will not be bound or restricted as to the overall size of its investment portfolio. The Company may raise additional funds continuously for purposes of expanding its investment portfolio, or may choose to limit its size based on available management time or investment opportunities. The Company will not be limited as to the size of any particular investment it may make or the percentage interest any one investment may be of the Company's overall portfolio. As such, the Company may hold a material or majority of its investments in one Investee or a relatively few number of Investees. Further, the Company will not be limited as to the percentage interest it may hold in any Investee, which may result in the Company holding a control position or even complete ownership of an Investee.

Investee Structures: The Company will not be bound or restricted as to the nature or structure of Investees. Investees may be public or private corporations, partnerships, joint ventures or other legal entities.

Compliance: The Company will use reasonable commercial efforts to ensure that, with respect to every investment made by the Company, the Investee is in full compliance with all applicable regulatory requirements enacted by the applicable regulatory authorities in the jurisdiction in which it operates.

Nature of Involvement

The Company may, from time to time, seek a more active role in Investees and provide such entities with financial and personnel resources, as well as strategic counsel. The Company may also require board representation in cases where it proposes to make a significant investment in the Investee. The Company's nominee(s) shall be determined by the Company's board of directors as appropriate in such circumstances. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Company's involvement in each Investee may include the following:

- advising the Investee's management;
- assisting the Investee's management in finding new sources of financing and capital;
- providing strategic guidance;
- sourcing industry experts;
- taking an active role in recruiting new management for the Investee;
- finding and appointing advisory board members for the Investee;
- taking a seat on the Investee's board of directors; and
- making strategic introductions to potential business partners.

Registration Status

The Company will aim to structure its investments in such a way that the Company is not deemed to be either an investment fund or mutual fund, as defined by applicable securities laws, thereby avoiding the requirement to register as an investment fund manager or investment advisor.

Conflicts of Interest

The Company recognizes that its directors, officers are or may be involved in other financial, investment and professional activities which may on occasion cause a conflict of interest with their duties to the Company. These include serving as directors, officers, promoters, advisers or agents of other public and private companies, including Investees. These persons may also engage in transactions with the Company where any one or more of them is acting in a capacity as financial advisor, broker, intermediary, principal or counterparty, provided that such transactions are carried out on terms similar to those which would apply in a like transaction between parties not connected with any one of them and such transactions are carried out on normal commercial terms as if negotiated at arm's length.

The Company has no restrictions with respect to investing in Investees in which a director or member of management may already have an interest. However, directors and senior officers will be required to disclose any conflicts of interest, including holding any interest in a potential investment. Further, where a conflict is determined to exist, the person having a disclosable interest shall abstain from making further decisions or recommendations concerning such matter, and any potential investments where there is a material conflict of interest involving an employee, officer or director of the Company may only proceed after receiving approval from the disinterested members of the Company's board of directors.

The Company will also be subject to "related party" transaction policies of the securities exchange(s) on which its shares are listed for trading. Such policies may require disinterested shareholder approval and valuations for certain investment transactions.

Prior to making any investment commitment, the Company shall adopt procedures for checking for potential conflicts of interest, which shall include but not be limited to a circulation of the names of a potential target corporation and its affiliates to the Company's board of directors and management.

Procedures and Implementation

The Company's board of directors may appoint the Committee to be responsible for assisting the Company's board of directors in discharging the Company's board of directors' oversight responsibilities

relating to investment opportunities. These individuals would be expected to have a broad range of business experience and their own networks of business partners, financiers, venture capitalists and finders through whom potential investments may be identified.

If appointed, prospective investments will be channeled through the Committee. The Committee, if appointed, will make an assessment of whether each proposal fits with the investment and corporate strategy of the Company in accordance with the investment objectives and strategy set out herein, and then proceed with preliminary due diligence, leading to a decision to reject or move the proposal to the next stage of detailed due diligence. This process may involve the participation of outside professional consultants.

The Company will seek to obtain detailed knowledge of the Investee and its business including its management team, quality of asset(s), and associated risks, as applicable.

Once a decision has been reached to recommend investing in a particular investment, a summary of the rationale behind the investment decision will be prepared by the Committee, if appointed, and submitted to the Company's board of directors. This summary is expected to include, among other things, the estimated return on investment, timeline of investment, guidelines against which future progress can be measured, and the risks associated with the investment.

All investments will be submitted to the Company's board of directors for final approval. The Committee, if appointed, will monitor the Company's investment portfolio on an ongoing basis, and will be subject to the direction of the Company's board of directors. The Committee, if appointed, will present an overview of the state of the investment portfolio to the Company's board of directors on a quarterly basis.

The representative(s) of the Company involved in negotiating the structure of the Company's investment will be determined in each case by the circumstances of the investment opportunity.

Amendment

The Company's investment objectives, investment strategy, principal investment targets and investment restrictions may be amended from time to time on the recommendation of the Committee or senior management and approval by the Company's board of directors.

Dividends

The Company does not anticipate the declaration of dividends to shareholders during its initial stages and plans to reinvest the profits of its investments to further the growth and development of the Company's investment portfolio. As part of the Company's overall objective of maximizing returns on its investments, it will seek to maximize value to its shareholders. As such, the declaration and payment of dividends to shareholders may become a priority once the Company has achieved steady or continuous cash flow from its investments.